Dated September 15, 2025

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA AS ISSUER AND CALCULATION AGENT

SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP AS GUARANTOR

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY
CITIBANK, N.A., LONDON BRANCH
CITIBANK EUROPE PLC

AND

COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY OF CANADA AS BOND TRUSTEE

SUPPLEMENTAL AGENCY AGREEMENT
RELATING TO
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA
CAD100,000,000,000
GLOBAL REGISTERED COVERED BOND PROGRAM

SUPPLEMENTAL AGENCY AGREEMENT, dated September 15, 2025 (this "Supplemental Agency Agreement"), between: (1) The Bank of Nova Scotia (the "Issuer"), The Bank of Nova Scotia, London Branch ("BNS LB") in its capacities as Principal Paying Agent, Transfer Agent, and Registrar; (2) The Bank of Nova Scotia, New York Agency ("BNS NYA", and together with BNS LB, the "Resigning Agents") in its capacities as Paying Agent, Transfer Agent, Registrar and Exchange Agent; (3) Citibank, N.A., London Branch ("Citibank LB"); (4) Citibank Europe Plc ("Citibank PLC", and together with Citibank LB, the "Successor Agents"); (5) Computershare Trust Company of Canada, as Bond Trustee (the "Bond Trustee"); and (6) Scotiabank Covered Bond Guarantor Limited Partnership, as Guarantor (the "Guarantor").

WHEREAS, pursuant to the second amended and restated agency agreement dated 4 September 2020 between the Issuer, the Guarantor, BNS LB, BNS NYA and the Bond Trustee (as amended, restated, supplemented or otherwise modified from time to time, the "Existing Agency Agreement"), the Issuer has issued under its Global Registered Covered Bond Program (the "Program") certain Series of Covered Bonds listed in Schedule 1 (Existing Bonds) hereto (together, the "Existing Bonds");

WHEREAS, BNS LB wishes to resign its appointment as Registrar, Principal Paying Agent and Transfer Agent, and BNS NYA wishes to resign its appointment as Paying Agent, Registrar, Transfer Agent and the Exchange Agent, in each case with respect to the Existing Bonds issued pursuant to the Existing Agency Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Issuer wishes to appoint Citibank LB as Principal Paying Agent, Transfer Agent and Exchange Agent and Citibank PLC as Paying Agent and Registrar, in each case with respect to the Existing Bonds issued pursuant to the Existing Agency Agreement;

WHEREAS, the Issuer has appointed UBS AG as principal paying agent in Switzerland in relation to the CHF denominated Existing Bonds, listed in Part II of Schedule 1 (Existing Bonds) (the "CHF Existing Bonds") pursuant to certain swiss paying agency agreements; and

WHEREAS, this Supplemental Agency Agreement is supplemental to the Existing Agency Agreement. The parties hereto have agreed to make certain modifications to the Existing Agency Agreement.

NOW THIS SUPPLEMENTAL AGENCY AGREEMENT WITNESSES AND IT IS HEREBY AGREED AND DECLARED as follows:

1. <u>INTERPRETATION AND CONSTRUCTION:</u>

- 1.1 Subject as hereinafter provided and unless there is something in the subject matter or context inconsistent therewith, all words and expressions defined in the Existing Agency Agreement shall have the same meanings in this Supplemental Agency Agreement.
- 1.2 This Supplemental Agency Agreement shall only apply in respect of the Existing Bonds. This does not affect any Series of Bonds issued under the Programme following the date of this Supplemental Agency Agreement.

1.3 The Existing Agency Agreement and this Supplemental Agency Agreement shall henceforth be read and construed together as one agreement.

2. THE RESIGNING AGENTS:

- 2.1 Each Resigning Agent hereby agrees to waive the relevant notification requirements as outlined in Article 26 (*Changes in Agents*) of the Existing Agency Agreement.
- 2.2 Each Resigning Agent hereby represents and warrants to the Successor Agents that:
 - (a) it has performed and fulfilled prior to the date hereof, and solely to the extent of the continuing contractual obligations, if any, of such Resigning Agent pursuant to the Existing Agency Agreement, will perform and fulfill after the date hereof, each of its duties, obligations and responsibilities required to be completed by such Resigning Agent under the Existing Agency Agreement and the Existing Bonds, and the Successor Agents will not be responsible or liable for any such continuing contractual obligations and responsibilities (if any) required to be completed by the Resigning Agents;
 - (b) no covenant or condition contained in the Existing Agency Agreement and/or the Existing Bonds has been waived by such Resigning Agent;
 - (c) there is no action, suit, or proceeding pending or, to the best knowledge of such Resigning Agent, threatened against such Resigning Agent before any court or any governmental authority arising out of any act or omission of such Resigning Agent under the Existing Agency Agreement and/or the Existing Bonds;
 - (d) by no later than the Effective Date, such Resigning Agent will no longer hold any Existing Bonds (in global form or otherwise) or any moneys or property under the Existing Bonds and/or the Existing Agency Agreement. The relevant Resigning Agent shall deliver the Existing Bonds to the Successor Agents or to such other entity as the Issuer and/or the Successor Agents may direct in writing;
 - (e) this Supplemental Agency Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered on behalf of each Resigning Agent and constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable in accordance with its terms; and
 - (f) to the best knowledge of each Resigning Agent, no event has occurred and is continuing which is, or after notice or lapse of time, would become, a default under the Existing Bonds by the Issuer.
- 2.3 The Resigning Agents shall execute and/or deliver, as applicable, such further instruments, each in form and substance reasonably acceptable to the Resigning Agents, and shall do such other things and execute all such documents as the Issuer and/or the Successor Agents may reasonably require for giving full effect to the appointment of the Successor Agents as the relevant Agents of the Existing Bonds.

2.4 For the avoidance of doubt, The Bank of Nova Scotia shall not resign from its appointment as Calculation Agent in respect of the Existing Bonds.

3. THE ISSUER, THE GUARANTOR AND THE BOND TRUSTEE:

- 3.1 Each of the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee hereby agrees to waive the relevant notification requirements as outlined in Clause 26 (*Changes in Agents*) of the Existing Agency Agreement.
- 3.2 Each of the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee hereby accepts the resignation of the Resigning Agents under the Existing Agency Agreement and with respect to the Existing Bonds.
- 3.3 Each of the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee hereby confirms that it has duly authorized certain representatives to, as applicable: (a) accept the Resigning Agents' resignations under the Existing Agency Agreement; (b) appoint Citibank LB as the Principal Paying Agent, Transfer Agent and Exchange Agent of the Existing Bonds; (c) appoint Citibank PLC as the Paying Agent and Registrar of the Existing Bonds; and (d) amend, execute and deliver such agreements and other instruments and do all such other things as may be necessary or desirable to effectuate the succession of the Successor Agents with respect to the Existing Bonds and their relevant appointments with respect to the Existing Bonds.
- 3.4 Pursuant to the terms this Supplemental Agency Agreement, each of the Issuer, the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances set out in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 of the Existing Agency Agreement, the Bond Trustee) appoints:
 - (a) Citibank LB as the Principal Paying Agent, the Transfer Agent and the Exchange Agent in respect of the Existing Bonds; and
 - (b) Citibank PLC as the Paying Agent and Registrar in respect of the Existing Bonds,

in each case upon the terms and subject to the conditions of the Existing Agency Agreement, as supplemented and modified by this Supplemental Agency Agreement.

- 3.5 Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor, hereby represents and warrants to the Resigning Agents and the Successor Agents that:
 - (a) this Supplemental Agency Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered by it and constitutes its legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable in accordance with its terms;
 - (b) the Existing Agency Agreement and the Existing Bonds were validly and lawfully executed and delivered by it;
 - (c) it has performed or fulfilled prior to the date hereof, and will continue to perform and fulfill after the date hereof, as applicable, each of its covenants, agreements, conditions, obligations and responsibilities under the Existing

- Bonds and the Existing Agency Agreement, as supplemented by this Supplemental Agency Agreement;
- (d) no event has occurred and is continuing which is, or after notice or lapse of time would become, a default under the Existing Bonds;
- (e) no covenant or condition contained in the Existing Bonds has been waived by it;
- (f) there is no action, suit or proceeding pending or, to the best of its knowledge, threatened against it before any court or any governmental authority arising out of any act or omission by it under the Existing Bonds; and
- (g) all conditions precedent relating to the appointment of Citibank LB and Citibank PLC as relevant Agents under the Existing Bonds and/or the Existing Agency Agreement, as supplemented by this Supplemental Agency Agreement, have been complied by it.

3.6 Notwithstanding the foregoing:

- (a) the Issuer confirms and acknowledges that UBS AG acts as Swiss Principal Paying Agent for the CHF Existing Bonds pursuant to Swiss Paying Agency Agreements (the "Swiss Paying Agency Agreements") dated March 30, 2022, April 21, 2022, April 1, 2020 and November 19, 2018 (the "Swiss Principal Paying Agent"); and
- (b) the Issuer, the Guarantor, Citibank LB and the Bond Trustee agree that the Swiss Principal Paying Agent is joined as a party to the Existing Agency Agreement for the purpose of acting as paying agent in Switzerland for the CHF Existing Bonds pursuant to the terms of the Swiss Paying Agency Agreements and Citibank LB, as Principal Paying Agent, will not act as paying agent in connection with the CHF Existing Bonds.

4. <u>THE SUCCESSOR AGENT</u>:

- 4.1 The Successor Agents hereby represent and warrant to the Resigning Agents and to the Issuer that this Supplemental Agency Agreement has been duly authorized, executed and delivered on behalf of the Successor Agents and constitutes their legal, valid and binding obligation, enforceable in accordance with its terms.
- 4.2 The Successor Agents have accepted their appointments as Principal Paying Agent, Paying Agent, Paying Agent, Registrar, Transfer Agent and Exchange Agent, as applicable, of the Existing Bonds, pursuant to the terms of the Existing Agency Agreement, as supplemented by this Supplemental Agency Agreement.
- 4.3 Any notice or notification in any form to be given to the Successor Agents may be delivered in person or sent by email or telephone addressed to:

The Principal Paying Agent, Transfer Agent and Exchange Agent

Citibank, N.A., London Branch

Citigroup Centre Canada Square Canary Wharf London E15 5LB United Kingdom

Attention: Agency & Trust Services

In the case of new issue settlements:

Email (ICSD security code requests): mtn.coderequests@citi.com Email (ICSD non-syndicated settlements): mtn.issuance@citi.com

In the case of payments:

Email: ppapayments@citi.com; issueroperationscsu@citi.com

The Paying Agent and Registrar

Citibank Europe Plc

1 North Wall Quay Dublin 1 Ireland

ppapayments@citi.com; <u>issueroperationscsu@citi.com</u>

Email: register@citi.com

5. MISCELLANEOUS:

- 5.1 This Supplemental Agency Agreement and the resignation, appointment and acceptance provided for herein shall be effective 10 business days after the date of this Supplemental Agency Agreement (the "Effective Date"), and the Issuer, Successor Agents, Resigning Agents, Guarantor and Bond Trustee agrees to execute and deliver any further agreements, forms, and documents and provide any further assurances as may be required to give effect to this Agreement and to facilitate the transfer of the relevant agent roles to the Successor Agents by no later than the Effective Date.
- 5.2 For the purposes of the Successor Agents appointments on the Existing Bonds, the Existing Agency Agreement shall be deemed to be further amended as per the relevant "blacklined" changes outlined in Schedule 2 (*Amendments to the Existing Agreement*) hereto.
- 5.3 The Resigning Agents hereby acknowledge receipt of payment in full of compensation for all services rendered by the Resigning Agents under the Existing Agency Agreement and reimbursement in full of the expenses, disbursements and advances incurred or made by the Resigning Agents in accordance with the provisions of the Existing Agency Agreement and the Existing Bonds.

- 5.4 The parties hereto agree that the Successor Agents shall have no liability for any actions taken or omitted to be taken by each Resigning Agent while it served as the relevant Agent under the Existing Agency Agreement and the Existing Bonds or any other event or action related to the Existing Agency Agreement and/or the Existing Bonds that occurred prior to the date hereof.
- 5.5 Notwithstanding and to the exclusion of any other term of this Supplemental Agency Agreement or any other agreements, arrangements, or understanding among the parties to this Supplemental Agency Agreement, each counterparty to a Resolution Party acknowledges and accepts that a Resolution Liability arising under this Supplemental Agency Agreement may be subject to the exercise of Bail-in Powers by the Relevant Resolution Authority, and acknowledges, accepts, and agrees to be bound by:
- (A) the effect of the exercise of Bail-in Powers by the relevant Relevant Resolution Authority in relation to any Resolution Liability of any Resolution Party under this Supplemental Agency Agreement, that (without limitation) may include and result in any of the following, or some combination thereof:
 - (1) the reduction of all, or a portion, of the Resolution Liability or outstanding amounts due thereon;
 - (2) the conversion of all, or a portion, of the Resolution Liability into shares, other securities or other obligations of the relevant Resolution Party or another person, and the issue to or conferral on it of such shares, securities or obligations;
 - (3) the cancellation of the Resolution Liability; and/or
 - (4) the amendment or alteration of any interest, if applicable, thereon, the maturity or the dates on which any payments are due, including by suspending payment for a temporary period; and
- (B) the variation of the terms of this Supplemental Agency Agreement, as deemed necessary by the Relevant Resolution Authority, to give effect to the exercise of Bail-in Powers by the Relevant Resolution Authority.

For the purposes of this Clause 5.5:

- "Bail-in Legislation" means the EU Bail-in Legislation or, as the case may be, the UK Bail-in Legislation;
- "Bail-in Powers" means: (i) in relation to any EU Bail-in Legislation described in the EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule, any Write-down and Conversion Powers (as defined in the EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule), in relation to the relevant EU Bail-in Legislation; and (ii) in relation to the UK Bail-in Legislation, any powers under that UK Bail-in Legislation to cancel, transfer or dilute shares issued by a person that is a bank or investment firm or affiliate of a bank or investment firm, to cancel, reduce, modify or change the form of a liability of such a person or any contract or instrument under which that liability arises, to convert all or part of that liability into shares, securities or obligations of that person or any other person, to provide

- that any such contract or instrument is to have effect as if a right had been exercised under it or to suspend any obligation in respect of that liability;
- "BRRD" means Directive 2014/59/EU, as amended by Directive (EU) 2019/879, establishing a framework for the recovery and resolution of credit institutions and investment firms;
- "EU Bail-in Legislation" means in relation to a Member State of the European Economic Area which has implemented, or which at any time implements, the BRRD, the relevant implementing law, regulation, rule or requirement as described in the EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule from time to time;
- "EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule" means the document described as such, then in effect, and published by the Loan Market Association (or any successor person) from time to time at https://www.lma.eu.com/documents-guidelines/eu-bail-legislation-schedule;
- "Resolution Liability" means a liability in respect of which the applicable Bail-in Powers in the applicable Bail-in Legislation may be exercised;
- "Resolution Party" means any party subject to the applicable Bail-in Powers;
- "Relevant Resolution Authority" means the resolution authority with the ability to exercise any Bail-in Powers in relation to the relevant Resolution Party; and
- "<u>UK Bail-in Legislation</u>" means Part 1 of the UK Banking Act 2009 and any other law or regulation applicable in the United Kingdom relating to the resolution of unsound or failing banks, investment firms or other financial institutions or their affiliates (otherwise than through liquidation, administration or other insolvency proceedings).
- 5.6 This Supplemental Agency Agreement shall be governed by and construed in accordance with the laws of Province of Ontario and the laws of Canada applicable therein.
- 5.7 In relation to any legal action or proceedings arising out of or in connection with this Supplemental Agency Agreement ("Proceedings"), the Issuer, the Guarantor, each Resigning Agent and each Successor Agent irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of the courts of the Province of Ontario and waives any objection to Proceedings in such courts whether on the ground of venue or on the ground that the Proceedings have been brought in an inconvenient forum. These submissions are made for the benefit of each of the other parties to this Supplemental Agency Agreement and shall not affect the right of any of them to take Proceedings in any other court of competent jurisdiction nor shall the taking of Proceedings in one or more jurisdictions preclude any of them from taking Proceedings in any other jurisdiction (whether concurrently or not).
- 5.8 This Supplemental Agency Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts each of which shall be an original, but such counterparts shall together constitute but one and the same instrument.

5.9 The parties hereto agree that the Successor Agents enter into this Supplemental Agency Agreement upon the terms and subject to the conditions of, and each has all of the protections afforded to it in, the Existing Agency Agreement as modified by Schedule 2 of this Supplemental Agency Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties hereto have executed this Supplemental Agency Agreement on the date stated at the beginning.

THE ISSUER

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA

By:

Name: Agnes Varatinskaite

Title: Managing Director, Term Funding

and Capital Management

THE GUARANTOR

SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP by its managing general partner SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GP INC.

By:

Name: Agnes Varatinskaite

Title: Vice President

THE CALCULATION AGENT

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA

By:

Name: Agnes Varatinskaite

Title: Managing Director, Term Funding

and Capital Management

THE RESIGNING AGENTS

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH

By:	Cesare Roselli
Name:	Cesare Roselli Managing Director
Title:	
By:	
Name: Ja	ames Walter
Title:Vic	e President, Head of Legal, Europe
THE BA	NK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY
By:	
Name: H	lemang Patel
Title: Ma	anaging Director, GWO U.S. & Global Middle Office

THE RESIGNING AGENTS

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH

By:
Name: Title:
By:
Name: James Walter Title:Vice President, Head of Legal, Europe

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY

Name: Hemang Patel

Title: Managing Director, GWO U.S. & Global Middle Office

THE SUCCESSOR AGENTS

CITIBANK, N.A., LONDON BRANCH

Georgia Mitchell Director

Title:

CITIBANK EUROPE PLC

Title:

Georgia Mitchell Attorney

THE BOND TRUSTEE

COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY OF CANADA

By: July Jayuand
Name: Ashley Hayward
Title: Authorized Signatory

By:

Name: Ann Sarnuel

Title: Authorized Signatory

SCHEDULE 1 EXISTING BONDS

PART I

Description of Covered Bonds (except for CHF denominated Covered Bonds)	REG S ISIN	144A ISIN (if applicable)
CBL10 - EUR 188mm 1.637% Covered Bonds due September 2035	XS1297734722	
CBL25 - EUR 1.5bn 0.01% Covered Bonds due January 2027	XS2101325111	
CBL33 - GBP 1.3bn Floating Rate Covered Bonds due June 2026	XS2356227343	
CBL35 - EUR 1.5bn 0.01% Covered Bonds due September 2029	XS2386592138	
CBL36 - EUR 275mm 0.623% Covered Bonds due October 2041	XS2394144609	
CBL37 - USD 3.5bn 1.188% Covered Bonds due October 2026	USC0574BAA64	US06418BAA61
CBL38 - EUR 1.75bn 0.01% Covered Bonds due December 2027	XS2421186268	
CBL39 - GBP 1.3bn Floating Rate Covered Bonds due January 2026	XS2435611590	
CBL40 - EUR 1.25bn 0.375% Covered Bonds due March 2030	XS2435614693	
CBL41 - USD 2.25bn 2.17% Covered Bonds due March 2027	USC0574BAB48	US06418BAB45
CBL42 - EUR 2.2bn 0.45% Covered Bonds due March 2026	XS2457002538	
CBL44 - EUR 150mm 1.18% Covered Bonds due March 2037	XS2458335044	
CBL47 - EUR 118mm 1.806% Covered Bonds due April 2037	XS2471434675	

PART II

Description of CHF denominated Covered Bonds (CHF Existing Bonds)	ISIN
CBL23 - CHF 830mm 0.2% Covered Bonds due November 2025	CH0441186514
CBL27 - CHF 180mm 0.2975% Covered Bonds due April 2028	CH0528881193
CBL43 - CHF 250mm 0.278% Covered Bonds due April 2027	CH1167887251
CBL46 - CHF 100mm 0.7325% Covered Bonds due April 2029	CH1177791873

SCHEDULE 2 AMENDMENTS TO THE EXISTING AGREEMENT

[see next page]

Execution Version (as amended by the amending agreement dated as of dated September 3, 2021)

SECOND AMENDED AND RESTATED AGENCY AGREEMENT

CAD100,000,000,000 GLOBAL REGISTERED COVERED BOND PROGRAM

of

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA,

as Issuer

- and -

unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed as to payments of interest and principal by

SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP,

as Guarantor

- and -

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH,

as Principal Paying Agent, a Registrar and a Transfer Agent

-and-

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY

as a Paying Agent, a Registrar, a Transfer Agent and the Exchange Agent

- and -

COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY OF CANADA,

as Bond Trustee

DATED AS OF SEPTEMBER 4, 2020

As amended by amending agreement dated September 3, 2021.

CONTENTS

	ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION	2
	1.1. Definitions 1.2. Interpretation 1.3. Schedules	2
	ARTICLE 2 APPOINTMENT OF AGENTS	3
	ARTICLE 3 ISSUE OF BEARER GLOBAL COVERED BONDS AND REGISTERED GLOBOUTERED BONDS	
	ARTICLE 4 EXCHANGE OF GLOBAL COVERED BONDS	9
	ARTICLE 5 ISSUE OF DEFINITIVE COVERED BONDS	_ 10 <u>11</u>
	ARTICLE 6 TERMS OF ISSUE	11
	ARTICLE 7 EXCHANGE AND TRANSFER OF COVERED BONDS	13
	ARTICLE 8 PAYMENTS	14
	ARTICLE 9 DETERMINATIONS AND NOTIFICATIONS IN RESPECT OF COVERED BOYAND INTEREST DETERMINATION	
	ARTICLE 10 NOTICE OF ANY WITHHOLDING OR DEDUCTION	19 <u>20</u>
	ARTICLE 11 OTHER DUTIES OF THE REGISTRAR	20 <u>21</u>
	ARTICLE 12 DUTIES OF THE TRANSFER AGENTS	22 <u>23</u>
	ARTICLE 13 REGULATIONS FOR TRANSFERS AND EXCHANGES OF REGISTED COVERED BONDS	
	ARTICLE 14 DUTIES OF THE AGENTS IN CONNECTION WITH EARLY REDEMPTION	23 <u>24</u>
	ARTICLE 15 EXTENDABLE OBLIGATIONS	<u>24<u>25</u></u>
	ARTICLE 16 RECEIPT AND PUBLICATION OF NOTICES	<u>24<u>26</u></u>
	ARTICLE 17 CANCELLATION OF COVERED BONDS, COUPONS AND TALONS	<u>.25</u> 26
	ARTICLE 18 ISSUE OF REPLACEMENT COVERED BONDS, COUPONS AND TALONS	26 <u>27</u>
	ARTICLE 19 COPIES OF DOCUMENTS TO BE MADE AVAILABLE	27 <u>29</u>
	ARTICLE 20 MEETINGS OF COVERED BONDHOLDERS	_ 28 29
	ARTICLE 21 COMMISSIONS AND EXPENSES	28 <u>29</u>
	ARTICLE 22 INDEMNITY	<u>28</u> <u>30</u>
	ARTICLE 23 RESPONSIBILITY OF THE AGENTS	29 30

	ARTICLE 24 CONDITIONS OF APPOINTMENT	<u>3031</u>
	ARTICLE 25 COMMUNICATIONS BETWEEN THE PARTIES	<u>3133</u>
	ARTICLE 26 CHANGES IN AGENTS	<u>3133</u>
	ARTICLE 27 CHANGE OF BOND TRUSTEE	<u>34<u>36</u></u>
	ARTICLE 28 MERGER AND CONSOLIDATION	<u>35<u>36</u></u>
	ARTICLE 29 NOTIFICATION OF CHANGES TO AGENTS	<u>35<u>37</u></u>
	ARTICLE 30 CHANGE OF SPECIFIED OFFICE	<u>35<u>37</u></u>
	ARTICLE 31 COMMUNICATIONS	<u>3637</u>
	ARTICLE 32 TAXES AND STAMP DUTIES	<u>3638</u>
	ARTICLE 33 ASSIGNMENT	<u>3638</u>
	33.1 Assignment 33.2 Assignment under Security Agreement	36
1	ARTICLE 34 AMENDMENTS	
I	ARTICLE 35 FURTHER ASSURANCE	
1	ARTICLE 36 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY	
	ARTICLE 37 NON-PETITION	<u>3840</u>
	ARTICLE 38 GOVERNING LAW	<u>3840</u>
	ARTICLE 39 AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT	<u>3940</u>
	ARTICLE 40 COUNTERPARTS	<u>3940</u>
	ARTICLE 41 CONTRACTUAL RECOGNITION OF BAIL-IN POWERS	
	ARTICLE 42 ENTIRE AGREEMENT	<u>42</u>
	SCHEDULE 1	1
	SCHEDULE 2	1
	SCHEDULE 3	1
	SCHEDULE 4	1
	SCHEDULE 5	31
ı	SCHEDULE 6	5 1

THIS SECOND AMENDED AND RESTATED AGENCY AGREEMENT is dated as of September 4, 2020

BETWEEN:

- (1) **THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA**, a bank named in Schedule I to the Bank Act, whose executive office is at Scotia Plaza, 44 King Street West, Toronto, Ontario, M5H 1H1, in its capacity as the Issuer;
- (2) SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP, a limited partnership formed under the laws of the Province of Ontario, whose registered office is at 100 King Street West, Suite 6100, 1 First Canadian Place, Toronto, Ontario, M5X 1B8, by its managing general partner, SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GP INC. (in its capacity as the Guarantor);
- (3) THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH, acting through its office at 201 Bishopsgate, London EC2M 3NS, in its capacity as the Principal Paying Agent;
- (4) **THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY**, acting through its office at One Liberty Plaza, 23rd Floor, New York, New York, 10006, in its capacity as a Paying Agent;
- (5) THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH, acting through its office at 201 Bishopsgate, London EC2M 3NS and THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY, acting through its office at One Liberty Plaza, 23rd Floor, New York, New York, 10006, each in their capacity as a Registrar;
- (6) THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH, acting through its office at 201 Bishopsgate, London EC2M 3NS and THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY, acting through its office at One Liberty Plaza, 23rd Floor, New York, New York, 10006, each in their capacity as a Transfer Agent;
- (7) **THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY**, acting through its office at One Liberty Plaza, 23rd Floor, New York, New York, 10006, in its capacity as Exchange Agent;
- (8) **COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY OF CANADA**, a trust company incorporated under the laws of Canada, whose registered office is at 100 University Avenue, 11th Floor, Toronto, Ontario M5J 2Y1, in its capacity as Bond Trustee.

WHEREAS, the parties hereto (other than The Bank of Nova Scotia, New York Agency (the "Successor") and The Bank of Nova Scotia Trust Company of New York (the "Predecessor")) are parties to an Agency Agreement dated as of July 19, 2013 (the "Original Agreement").

AND WHEREAS, the parties hereto amended and restated the Original Agreement pursuant to an amended and restated agency agreement dated as of September 24, 2013, which was

further amended by an amending agreement dated February 7, 2018 (as amended, the "Amended Agency Agreement");

AND WHEREAS, the parties hereto have agreed to amend and restate the Amended Agency Agreement with effect from and after the date hereof;

AND WHEREAS, the Successor agreed to assume all of the rights and obligations of the Predecessor under the Original Agreement pursuant to the Amended Agency Agreement, and the parties hereto wish to now make certain amendments to the Amended Agency Agreement pursuant to and in accordance with the terms and conditions of this Second Amended and Restated Agency Agreement.

NOW THEREFORE, IT IS HEREBY AGREED that in consideration of the mutual covenants and agreements herein set forth, the parties agree as follows:

ARTICLE 1 DEFINITIONS AND INTERPRETATION

1.1.1.1 Definitions

The Fourth Amended and Restated Master Definitions and Construction Agreement made between the parties to the Transaction Documents on September [x], 2020 (as the same may be amended, restated and/or supplemented from time to time, with the consent of the parties thereto) (the "Master Definitions and Construction Agreement") is expressly and specifically incorporated into this Second Amended and Restated Agency Agreement (the "Agreement") and, accordingly, the expressions defined in the Master Definitions and Construction Agreement (as so amended, restated and/or supplemented) will, except where the context otherwise requires and save where otherwise defined herein, have the same meanings in this Agreement, including the recitals hereto and this Agreement will be construed in accordance with the interpretation provisions set out in Section 2 (Interpretation and Construction) of the Master Definitions and Construction Agreement.

1.2.1.2 Interpretation

For the purposes of this Agreement, this Agreement has the same meaning as Agency Agreement in the Master Definitions and Construction Agreement.

In this Agreement, any reference to payments of principal or interest includes any additional amounts payable in relation thereto under the Terms and Conditions.

- (a) In this Agreement, any reference to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC will, wherever the context so permits (other than in relation to a NGCB), be deemed to include a reference to any other clearing system agreed as is approved by the Issuer, the Principal Paying Agent, each Paying Agent, the Registrar, the Exchange Agent and the Bond Trustee or as may otherwise be specified in the applicable Final Terms Document.
- (b) In this Agreement, any reference to the "**records**" of an ICSD shall be to the records that each of the ICSDs holds for its customer that reflect the amount of such customer's interest in the Covered Bonds (but excluding any interest in any Covered Bonds of one ICSD shown in the records of another ICSD).

(c) All references herein to Covered Bonds having a "listing" or being "listed" on a Stock Exchange shall (i) in relation to the London Stock Exchange's Market, be construed to mean that such Covered Bonds have been admitted to the Official List by the FCA and admitted to trading on the Market or (ii) in relation to any Stock Exchange United Kingdom which is a Regulated Market (other than the London Stock Exchange's Market), be construed to mean that such Covered Bonds have been admitted to trading on such Regulated Market or (iii) in relation to the ISM, shall be construed to mean that the Exempt Covered Bonds have been admitted to trading on the ISM or (iv) in relation to any other Stock Exchange, be construed to mean that the Exempt Covered Bonds have been listed on that Stock Exchange and/or to trading on the relevant market, as the case may be, and all references in the trust presents to "listing" and "listed" will include references to "quotation" and "quoted" respectively.

1.3.1.3 Schedules

The Schedules attached to this Agreement will, for all purposes of this Agreement, form an integral part of it.

ARTICLE 2 APPOINTMENT OF AGENTS

- 2.1 The Principal Paying Agent is appointed, and the Principal Paying Agent agrees to act, as agent of the Issuer, the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances set out in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8 below, the Bond Trustee), upon the terms and subject to the conditions set out below, for the following purposes and all matters incidental thereto:
 - (a) completing, authenticating and delivering Temporary Global Covered Bonds and Permanent Global Covered Bonds and (if required) authenticating and delivering Definitive Covered Bonds;
 - (b) giving effectuation instructions in respect of each Global Covered Bond which is a Eurosystem-eligible NGCB;
 - (c) exchanging Temporary Global Covered Bonds for Permanent Global Covered Bonds or Definitive Covered Bonds, as the case may be, in accordance with the terms of such Temporary Global Covered Bonds and, in respect of any such exchange, (i) making all notations on Temporary Global Covered Bonds which are CGCBs as required by their terms and (ii) instructing Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records in respect of all Temporary Global Covered Bonds which are NGCBs;
 - (d) exchanging Permanent Global Covered Bonds for Definitive Covered Bonds in accordance with the terms of such Permanent Global Covered Bonds and, in respect of any such exchange, (i) making all notations on Permanent Global Covered Bonds which are CGCBs as required by their terms and (ii) instructing Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate

- entries in their records in respect of all Permanent Global Covered Bonds which are NGCBs;
- (e) paying sums due on Global Covered Bonds, Definitive Covered Bonds and Coupons and instructing Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records in respect of all Global Covered Bonds which are NGCBs;
- (f) exchanging Talons for Coupons in accordance with the Terms and Conditions;
- (g) unless otherwise specified in the applicable Final Terms Document (the form of which is set out in Schedule 3, Part A, Part B or Part C, as applicable), determining the interest and/or other amounts payable in respect of the Covered Bonds in accordance with the Terms and Conditions:
- (h) arranging on behalf of and at the expense of the Issuer and/or the Guarantor for notices to be communicated to the Covered Bondholders in accordance with the Terms and Conditions;
- (i) ensuring that, as directed by the Issuer, all necessary action is taken to comply with any reporting requirements of any competent authority in respect of any relevant currency as may be in force from time to time with respect to the Covered Bonds to be issued under the Program;
- (j) submitting to the relevant authority or authorities such number of copies of each of the Final Terms Document which relates to Covered Bonds which are to be listed as the relevant authority or authorities may require; and
- (k) acting as Calculation Agent in respect of Covered Bonds where named as such in the applicable Final Terms Document; and
- (k) performing all other obligations and duties imposed upon it by the Terms and Conditions and this Agreement.
- 2.2 Each Paying Agent is appointed, and each Paying Agent agrees to act, as paying agent of the Issuer and the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances set out in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8 below, the Bond Trustee) upon the terms and subject to the conditions set out below, for the purposes of paying sums due on any Covered Bonds and Coupons and performing all other obligations and duties imposed upon it by the Terms and Conditions and this Agreement.
- 2.3 The Exchange Agent is hereby appointed, and the Exchange Agent hereby agrees to act as exchange agent of the Issuer and the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances set out in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8 below, the Bond Trustee) upon and subject to the terms and conditions set out below for the purposes of effecting the conversion of non-U.S. dollar payments into U.S. dollars and performing all other obligations and duties imposed upon it by the Terms and Conditions and this Agreement.
- 2.4 Each Transfer Agent is hereby appointed, and each Transfer Agent hereby agrees to act, as transfer agent of the Issuer and the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances set out in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8 below, the Bond Trustee) upon the terms and subject to the conditions set out below for the purposes of effecting transfers of Registered Definitive

Covered Bonds and performing all the other obligations and duties imposed upon it by the Terms and Conditions and this Agreement.

- 2.5

 (a) The Issuer and the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances set out in Sections 2.7 and 2.8 below, the Bond Trustee) subject to the terms and conditions set out below, confirms that The Bank of Nova Scotia at its specified office will remain as Calculation Agent in relation to each Series of Covered Bonds in respect of which it is named as such in the applicable Final Terms Document for the purposes specified in this Agreement and in the Terms and Conditions and all matters necessarily incidental thereto, including endorsing the Schedule appropriately in relation to each such Series of Covered Bonds.
 - The Bank of Nova Scotia acknowledges and confirms that it is the Calculation
 Agent in relation to each Series of Covered Bonds in respect of which it is
 named as such in the applicable Final Terms Document and shall perform all
 matters expressed to be performed by it in, and otherwise comply with, the
 Terms and Conditions and the provisions of this Agreement and, in connection
 therewith, shall take all such action as may be necessarily incidental thereto.
- 2.5 The Registrar is hereby appointed, and the Registrar hereby agrees to act, as registrar and transfer agent of the Issuer and the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances set out in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8 below, the Bond Trustee) upon the terms and subject to the conditions set out below, for the following purposes:
 - (a) completing, authenticating and delivering U.S. Registered Global Covered Bonds, Regulation S Global Covered Bonds and Rule 144A Global Covered Bonds and authenticating and delivering Registered Definitive Covered Bonds; and
 - (b) performing all other obligations and duties imposed upon it by the Terms and Conditions and this Agreement, including, without limitation, those set out in Article 11 (Other Duties of the Registrar).

The Registrar may from time to time, subject to the prior written consent of the Issuer, delegate certain of its functions and duties set out in this Agreement to the Principal Paying Agent.

- 2.6 At any time after an Issuer Event of Default or Potential Issuer Event of Default will have occurred and is continuing or the Bond Trustee will have received any money from the Issuer which it proposes to pay under Article 11 (Application of Funds) of the Trust Deed to the relevant Covered Bondholders and/or Couponholders, the Bond Trustee may:
 - (a) by notice in writing to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Agents, require the Agents pursuant to this Agreement to act thereafter as Agents of the Bond Trustee in relation to payments of such funds to be made by or on behalf of the Bond Trustee under the terms of the Trust Deed *mutatis mutandis* on the terms provided in this Agreement (save that the Bond Trustee's liability under any provisions thereof for the indemnification, remuneration and payment of out-of-pocket expenses of the Agents will be limited to the amounts for the time being held by the Bond Trustee on the trusts of the Trust Deed relating to

the Covered Bonds of the relevant Series and available for such purpose) and thereafter to hold all Covered Bonds and Coupons and all sums, documents and records held by them in respect of Covered Bonds and Coupons on behalf of the Bond Trustee; or

- (b) by notice in writing to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Agents, require the Agents pursuant to this Agreement to deliver up all Covered Bonds and Coupons and all sums, documents and records held by them in respect of Covered Bonds and Coupons to the Bond Trustee or as the Bond Trustee will direct in such notice provided that such notice will be deemed not to apply to any documents or records which the Agents are obliged not to release by any law or regulation; and
- (c) by notice in writing to the Issuer (but not the Guarantor), require the Issuer to make all subsequent payments in respect of the Covered Bonds and Coupons to or to the order of the Bond Trustee and not to the Principal Paying Agent, any Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, and with effect from the issue of any such notice to the Issuer and until such notice is withdrawn proviso (a) to Section 2.2 (Covenant to Repay Principal and to Pay Interest) of the Trust Deed relating to the Covered Bonds will cease to have effect in respect of the Issuer.
- 2.8 2.7 At any time after a Guarantor Event of Default or Potential Guarantor Event of Default will have occurred and is continuing or the Bond Trustee will have received any money from the Guarantor which it proposes to pay under Article 11 (Application of Funds) of the Trust Deed to the relevant Covered Bondholders and/or Couponholders, the Bond Trustee may:
 - (a) by notice in writing to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Agents or any one or more of them, pursuant to this Agreement to act thereafter as Agents respectively of the Bond Trustee in relation to payments of such funds to be made by or on behalf of the Bond Trustee under the terms of the Trust Deed *mutatis mutandis* on the terms provided in this Agreement (save that the Bond Trustee's liability under any provisions thereof for the indemnification, remuneration and payment of out-of-pocket expenses of the Agents will be limited to the amounts for the time being held by the Bond Trustee on the trusts of the Trust Deed relating to the Covered Bonds of the relevant Series and available for such purpose) and thereafter to hold all Covered Bonds and Coupons and all sums, documents and records held by them in respect of Covered Bonds and Coupons on behalf of the Bond Trustee; or
 - (b) by notice in writing to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Agents or any one or more of them, pursuant to this Agreement to deliver up all Covered Bonds and Coupons and all sums, documents and records held by them in respect of Covered Bonds and Coupons to the Bond Trustee or as the Bond Trustee will direct in such notice provided that such notice will be deemed not to apply to any documents or records which the Principal Paying Agent and the other Paying Agents or the Registrar, as the case may be, are obliged not to release by any law or regulation; and

- (c) by notice in writing to the Guarantor require it to make all subsequent payments in respect of the Covered Bonds and Coupons to or to the order of the Bond Trustee and not to the Principal Paying Agent, any Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, and with effect from the issue of any such notice to the Guarantor and until such notice is withdrawn proviso (a) to Section 2.2 (Covenant to Repay Principal and to Pay Interest) of the Trust Deed relating to the Covered Bonds will cease to have effect.
- 2.9 2.8 In relation to each issue of Eurosystem-eligible NGCBs, the Issuer hereby authorizes and instructs the Principal Paying Agent to elect Euroclear as common safekeeper (the "Common Safekeeper"). From time to time, the Issuer and the Principal Paying Agent may agree to vary this election. The Issuer acknowledges that any such election is subject to the right of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to jointly determine that the other will act as Common Safekeeper in relation to any such issue and agrees that no liability will attach to the Principal Paying Agent in respect of any such election made by it.
- 2.10 2.9 The obligations of the Agents under this Agreement are several and not joint.
- 2.11 Each Agent, by entering into this Agreement, represents and warrants to, and covenants with, the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee that as of the date hereof and as long as it remains a party to this Agreement:
 - (a) it possesses the necessary experience, qualifications, facilities and other resources to perform its responsibilities in relation to its duties and obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
 - (b) it is and will continue to be in regulatory good standing and in material compliance with and under all Laws applicable to its duties and obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
 - (c) it is and will continue to be in material compliance with its internal policies and procedures (including risk management policies) relevant to its duties and obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
 - (d) it will exercise reasonable skill and care in the performance of its obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
 - (e) it will comply with the CMHC Guide <u>to the extent applicable to it</u> and each of the Transaction Documents to which it is a party; <u>and</u>
 - (f) it will comply with all material legal and regulatory requirements applicable to the conduct of its business so that it can lawfully attend to the performance of its obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party; and.
 - (g) in case of a Paying Agent, the unsecured, unsubordinated and unguaranteed debt obligations of such Paying Agent rated by each of the Rating Agencies are at or above the Paying Agent Required Ratings.

ARTICLE 3 ISSUE OF BEARER GLOBAL COVERED BONDS AND REGISTERED GLOBAL COVERED BONDS

- 3.1 Subject to Section 3.2, following receipt of an electronic copy of a Final Terms Document signed by the Issuer, the Issuer authorizes each of the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar, and each of the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar agrees, to take such steps as are required. For this purpose the Principal Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Registrar will on behalf of the Issuer:
 - (a) in the case of the Principal Paying Agent, prepare a Temporary Global Covered Bond and/or (if so specified in the applicable Final Terms Document) a Permanent Global Covered Bond or (in the case of the Registrar) prepare a U.S. Registered Global Covered Bond and/or a Regulation S Global Covered Bond and/or a Rule 144A Global Covered Bond by completing a copy of the relevant signed master Global Covered Bond and attaching a copy of the applicable Final Terms Document to such copy of the signed master Global Covered Bond;
 - (b) in the case of the first Tranche of any Series of Covered Bonds authenticate (or procure the authentication of) the relevant Global Covered Bonds;
 - (c) in the case of the Principal Paying Agent, deliver the Temporary Global Covered Bond and/or Permanent Global Covered Bond to the Common Depositary (if the Bearer Global Covered Bond is a CGCB) or Common Safekeeper (if the Bearer Global Covered Bond is an NGCB) for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg and, in the case of a Bearer Global Covered Bond which is a Eurosystem-eligible NGCB, instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate the same;
 - (d) in the case of the Principal Paying Agent, if the Bearer Global Covered Bond is an NGCB, instruct Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make the appropriate entries in their records to reflect the initial outstanding aggregate principal amount of the relevant Tranche of Covered Bonds;
 - (e) in the case of the Principal Paying Agent, if specified in the applicable Final Terms Document that a Permanent Global Covered Bond will represent the Regulation S Global Covered Bonds on issue, in the case of a Tranche subsequent to the first Tranche of any Series of Covered Bonds, deliver the applicable Final Terms Document to the Common Depositary or Common Safekeeper, as the case may be, for attachment to the Permanent Global Covered Bond and where the Permanent Global Covered Bond is a CGCB, make all appropriate entries on the relevant Schedule to the Permanent Global Covered Bond to reflect the increase in its nominal amount or where the Permanent Global Covered Bond is an NGCB, instruct Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make the appropriate entries in their records to reflect the increased outstanding aggregate principal amount of the relevant Series; and

- (f) in the case of the Registrar, deliver: (i) in the case of a Registered Global Covered Bond registered in the name of a nominee for the Common Depositary, or Common Safekeeper, as the case may be, for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, the Registered Global Covered Bond to such Common Depositary, or Common Safekeeper, as the case may be, for Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg against receipt from the Common Depositary of confirmation that the Common Depositary is holding the Registered Global Covered Bond in safe custody for the account of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg and will, in the case of Registered Global Covered Bonds which are held under the NSS, instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate the same and instruct Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg or both of them (as the case may be) unless otherwise agreed in writing between the Principal Paying Agent, the Registrar and the Issuer (A) in the case of Regulation S Global Covered Bonds issued on a non-syndicated basis, to credit the Covered Bonds represented by the Registered Global Covered Bond to the Registrar's distribution account and (B) in the case of Regulation S Global Covered Bonds issued on a syndicated basis, to hold the Regulation S Global Covered Bonds represented by the Registered Global Covered Bond to the Issuer's order; and (ii) in the case of a Registered Global Covered Bond registered in the name of DTC or a nominee, the Registered Global Covered Bond to a custodian for DTC against receipt from DTC of confirmation that (A) in the case of an issue of Registered Covered Bonds on a non-syndicated basis, that the Registered Covered Bonds represented by such Registered Global Covered Bond have been credited to the relevant Dealer's participant account (or the participant account of the DTC participant through which the relevant Dealer is acting) and (B) in the case of an issue of Registered Covered Bonds on a syndicated basis, that the Registered Covered Bonds represented by such Registered Global Covered Bond are held to the Issuer's order.
- 3.2 Each of the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will only be required to perform its obligations under Section 3.1 if it receives (as applicable):
 - (a) a master Temporary Global Covered Bond and a master Permanent Global Covered Bond, each duly executed by a person or persons duly authorized to execute the same on behalf of the Issuer, which may be used by the Principal Paying Agent for the purpose of preparing Temporary Global Covered Bonds and Permanent Global Covered Bonds, respectively, in accordance with Section 3.1(a) and Article 4 (Exchange of Global Covered Bonds); and
 - (b) a master U.S. Registered Global Covered Bond, a master Regulation S Global Covered Bond and a master Rule 144A Global Covered Bond, each duly executed by a person or persons duly authorized to execute the same on behalf of the Issuer, which may be used by the Registrar for the purpose of preparing Registered Global Covered Bonds in accordance with Section 3.1(a).
- 3.3 Where the Principal Paying Agent delivers any authenticated Bearer Global Covered Bond to a Common Safekeeper for effectuation using electronic means, the Principal Paying Agent is authorized and instructed to destroy the Bearer Global Covered Bond retained by it

following its receipt of confirmation from the Common Safekeeper that the relevant Bearer Global Covered Bond has been effectuated.

- 3.4 In relation to each Series of Covered Bonds that are NGCBs and each Series of Registered Global Covered Bonds that are held under the New Safekeeping Structure, the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will comply with the additional provisions set forth in Schedule 6 hereto.
- 3.5 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary contained herein, if at any time the Principal Paying Agent has entered into a written agreement pursuant to which it has appointed an agent (the "Authentication Agent") to authenticate and effectuate Covered Bonds, the Authentication Agent shall fulfill the authentication and effectuation duties of the Principal Paying Agent hereunder for and on behalf of the Principal Paying Agent in accordance with the terms of such agreement with respect to such Covered Bonds, and shall be duly authorized to perform such duties hereunder.

ARTICLE 4 EXCHANGE OF GLOBAL COVERED BONDS

- 4.1 The Principal Paying Agent will determine the Exchange Date for each Temporary Global Covered Bond in accordance with its terms. Immediately after determining any Exchange Date, the Principal Paying Agent will notify its determination to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee, the other Agents, the relevant Dealer, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg. On and after the Exchange Date, the Principal Paying Agent will deliver, upon notice from Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg, a Permanent Global Covered Bond or Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds, as the case may be, in accordance with the terms of the Temporary Global Covered Bond.
- 4.2 Where a Temporary Global Covered Bond is to be exchanged for a Permanent Global Covered Bond, the Principal Paying Agent is authorized by the Issuer and instructed:
 - (a) in the case of the first Tranche of any Series of Bearer Covered Bonds, to prepare a Permanent Global Covered Bond in accordance with the terms of the Temporary Global Covered Bond applicable to such Tranche by completing a copy of the signed master Global Covered Bond and attaching a copy of the applicable Final Terms Document to such copy of the master Permanent Global Covered Bond;
 - (b) in the case of the first Tranche of any Series of Bearer Covered Bonds, to authenticate the Permanent Global Covered Bond;
 - (c) in the case of the first Tranche of any Series of Bearer Covered Bonds, if the Permanent Global Covered Bond is a CGCB, to deliver the Permanent Global Covered Bond to the Common Depositary which is holding the Temporary Global Covered Bond representing the Tranche for the time being on behalf of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg to hold on behalf of the Issuer pending its exchange for the Temporary Global Covered Bond and on exchange entering the details of such exchange or, in the case of a partial exchange, entering details of the partial exchange, of the Temporary Global

Covered Bond in the relevant spaces in Schedule 2 of both the Temporary Global Covered Bond and the Permanent Global Covered Bond;

- (d) in the case of the first Tranche of any Series of Bearer Covered Bonds, if the Permanent Global Covered Bond is an NGCB, to deliver the Permanent Global Covered Bond to the Common Safekeeper which is holding the Temporary Global Covered Bond representing the Tranche for the time being on behalf of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg to effectuate (in the case of a Permanent Global Covered Bond which is a Eurosystem-eligible NGCB) and to hold on behalf of the Issuer pending its exchange for the Temporary Global Covered Bond and on exchange entering the details of such exchange or, in the case of a partial exchange, entering details of the partial exchange, of the Temporary Global Covered Bond in the relevant spaces in Schedule 2 of both the Temporary Global Covered Bond and the Permanent Global Covered Bond and instruct the ICSDs to make the appropriate entries in their records;
- (e) in the case of a subsequent Tranche of any Series of Bearer Covered Bonds, if the Permanent Global Covered Bond is a CGCB, to attach a copy of the applicable Final Terms Document to the Permanent Global Covered Bond applicable to the relevant Series and to enter details of any exchange in whole or part as stated above and instruct the ICSDs to make the appropriate entries in their records; and
- (f) in the case of a subsequent Tranche of any Series of Bearer Covered Bonds, if the Permanent Global Covered Bond is an NGCB, to deliver the applicable Final Terms Document to the Common Safekeeper for attachment to the Permanent Global Covered Bond applicable to the relevant Series.

ARTICLE 5 ISSUE OF DEFINITIVE COVERED BONDS

- 5.1 Upon notice from Euroclear or Clearstream, Luxembourg (in the case of Bearer Covered Bonds only) pursuant to the terms of the relevant Bearer Global Covered Bonds or upon the Issuer becoming obliged pursuant to Condition 2 (in the case of Registered Covered Bonds only) to issue Definitive Covered Bonds, the Principal Paying Agent (in the case of Bearer Covered Bonds) and the Registrar (in the case of Registered Covered Bonds) are each hereby authorized to:
 - (a) authenticate such Definitive Covered Bonds in accordance with the provisions hereof; and
 - (b) deliver such Definitive Covered Bonds, in the case of Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds, to or to the order of Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg or, in the case of Registered Definitive Covered Bonds, as the Registrar may be directed by the registered holder of such Registered Definitive Covered Bonds.

The Principal Paying Agent will notify the Issuer forthwith upon receipt of a request for the issue of Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds in accordance with the provisions of a Temporary Global Covered Bond or Permanent Global Covered Bond, as the case may be, and the

aggregate nominal amount of such Temporary Global Covered Bond or Permanent Global Covered Bond, as the case may be, to be exchanged in connection therewith. The Registrar will notify the Issuer forthwith upon receipt of a request for the issue of Registered Definitive Covered Bonds in accordance with the provisions of a Registered Global Covered Bond, as the case may be, or upon the exchange of Regulation S Definitive Covered Bonds for Rule 144A Definitive Covered Bonds and *vice versa*, and the aggregate nominal amount of the relevant Registered Covered Bond to be exchanged in connection therewith.

5.2 The Issuer undertakes to deliver to the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, sufficient numbers of executed Definitive Covered Bonds with, in the case of Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds (if applicable), Coupons and Talons attached, to enable the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, to comply with its obligations under this Article.

ARTICLE 6 TERMS OF ISSUE

- 6.1 Each of the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will cause all Covered Bonds delivered to and held by it or them under this Agreement to be maintained in safe custody and will ensure that Covered Bonds are issued only in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the Trust Deed, the Terms and Conditions and, where applicable, the relevant Global Covered Bonds.
- 6.2 For the purposes of Article 2 (Appointment of Agents), each of the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar, as the case may be, is entitled to treat a telephone, electronic or facsimile communication from a person purporting to be (and whom the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, believes in good faith to be) the authorized representative of the Issuer named in the list referred to in, or notified pursuant to, Section 24.7, or any other list duly provided for the purpose by the Issuer to the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, as sufficient instructions and authority of the Issuer for the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar to act in accordance with Article 3 (Issue of Bearer Global Covered Bonds and Registered Global Covered Bonds).
- 6.3 In the event that a person who has signed a master Temporary Global Covered Bond, a master Permanent Global Covered Bond, a master Registered Global Covered Bond or a Registered Definitive Covered Bond held by the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, on behalf of the Issuer ceases to be an authorized representative of the Issuer as described in Section 24.7, the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar will (unless the Issuer gives notice to the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be that Covered Bonds signed by that person do not constitute valid and binding obligations of the Issuer or otherwise until replacements have been provided to the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be) continue to have authority to issue Covered Bonds signed by that person, and the Issuer warrants to the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar that those Covered Bonds will be valid and binding obligations of the Issuer. Promptly upon any person ceasing to be an authorized representative of the Issuer, the Issuer will provide the Principal Paying Agent with replacement master Temporary Global Covered Bond(s) and replacement Permanent Global Covered Bond(s) and will provide the Registrar with replacement master Registered Global Covered Bonds and Registered Definitive Covered Bonds and the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar, as the case may be, will, upon receipt of such replacements, cancel and destroy the master Temporary Global Covered Bond(s), master Permanent Global Covered Bond(s), master Registered Global Covered

Bonds and Registered Definitive Covered Bonds, as applicable, held by them which are signed by such person and will provide the Issuer with a certificate of destruction in respect thereof, specifying the Covered Bonds so cancelled and destroyed.

- 6.4 Each of the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will provide Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and, in the case of the Registrar, DTC, with the notifications, instructions or information to be given by it to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg and/or DTC, as the case may be.
- 6.5 Where Registered Global Covered Bonds or Bearer Global Covered Bonds that are CGCBs are to be issued and are to be credited on a delivery against payment basis, unless otherwise agreed, the Principal Paying Agent shall give instructions to Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg to credit such Covered Bonds represented by the Registered Global Covered Bonds or Bearer Global Covered Bonds, as the case may be, to the Principal Paying Agent's distribution account following the delivery of such Global Covered Bond to the Common Depositary. Each Bearer Covered Bond that is a CGCB, or each Registered Global Covered Bond which is so credited to the Principal Paying Agent's distribution account with Euroclear, DTC or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as the case may be, or the Paying Agent's account with DTC, shall be held to the order of the Issuer pending delivery to the relevant Dealer on a delivery against payment basis (unless otherwise indicated in the relevant Final Terms) in accordance with the normal procedures of Euroclear, DTC or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as the case may be. The Principal Paying Agent shall on the Issue Date and against receipt of funds from the relevant Dealer(s) (unless otherwise indicated in the relevant Final Terms) transfer the proceeds of issue to the Issuer to the account notified to it by the Issuer and instruct the Common Depositary to instruct Euroclear, DTC or Clearstream, Luxembourg, as the case may be, to credit the relevant securities account(s) of the relevant Dealer(s).
- 6.6 If the Bearer Covered Bonds are NGCBs, the Principal Paying Agent shall, on behalf of the Issuer, instruct the Common Safekeeper to effectuate the relevant Global Covered Bond and instruct Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make the appropriate entries in their records to reflect the initial outstanding aggregate principal amount of the relevant Tranche of Covered Bonds.
- 6.7 If the Principal Paying Agent pays an amount (the "Payment Advance") to the Issuer on the basis that a payment (the "Payment") has been or will be received from a Dealer and if the Payment is not received by the Principal Paying Agent on the date the Principal Paying Agent pays the Issuer, the Issuer will repay to the Principal Paying Agent the Payment Advance and will pay interest on the Payment Advance (or the unreimbursed portion thereof) from (and including) the date the Payment Advance is made to (but excluding) the earlier of repayment of the Payment Advance or receipt by the Principal Paying Agent of the Payment at a rate quoted at that time by the Principal Paying Agent as its cost of funding the Payment Advance provided that evidence of the basis of such rate is given in writing by the Principal Paying Agent to the Issuer. For the avoidance of doubt, the Principal Paying Agent will not be obliged to pay any amount to the Issuer if it has not received satisfactory confirmation that it is to receive the amount from a Dealer.
- 6.8 Except in the case of an issue where the Principal Paying Agent does not act as receiving bank for the Issuer in respect of the purchase price of the Covered Bonds being issued, if on the Issue Date a Dealer does not pay the full purchase price due from it in respect of any Covered Bond (the "**Defaulted Covered Bond**") and, as a result, such

Defaulted Covered Bond remains in the Principal Paying Agent's distribution account with DTC and/or Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg after the Issue Date, the Principal Paying Agent will continue to hold such Defaulted Covered Bond pursuant to the order of the Issuer. The Principal Paying Agent willshall notify the Issuer immediately promptly of the failure of the Dealer to pay the full purchase price due from it in respect of any Defaulted Covered Bond-and, subsequently, will (a) notify the Issuer immediately on receipt from. If by the third London Business Day following the Issue Date for Covered Bonds held through one or more ICSDs, or by the third New York Business Day following the Issuer Date for Covered Bonds held through DTC, the Dealer of has not paid the full purchase price due from it in respect of any a Defaulted Covered Bond, the Issuer shall provide instructions to the Principal Paying Agent for the immediate transfer of such Defaulted Covered Bond to another account. If by the close of business on the third London Business Day following the Issue Date for Covered Bonds held through one or more ICSDs or by the third New York Business Day following the Issuer Date for Covered Bonds held through DTC, the Issuer does not provide an instruction to the Principal Paying Agent to deliver the Defaulted Covered Bond from the Principal Paying Agent's distribution account to another account, the Principal Paying Agent shall arrange for the cancellation of the Defaulted Covered Bond and (b) pay to the Principal Paying Agent shall notify the Issuer the amount so received promptly thereafter.

ARTICLE 7 EXCHANGE AND TRANSFER OF COVERED BONDS

7.1 Upon any exchange of all or a portion of an interest in a Temporary Global Covered Bond for an interest in a Permanent Global Covered Bond or upon any exchange of, in the case of a Temporary Global Covered Bond, all or a portion of an interest in such Temporary Global Covered Bond or, in the case of a Permanent Global Covered Bond, all of such Permanent Global Covered Bond for Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds, the Principal Paying Agent will (i) procure that the relevant Global Covered Bond will, if it is a CGCB, be endorsed by the Principal Paying Agent or on its behalf to reflect the reduction of its nominal amount by the aggregate nominal amount so exchanged and the Permanent Global Covered Bond will be endorsed by the Principal Paying Agent or on its behalf to reflect the increase in its nominal amount as a result of such exchange or (ii) in the case of any Global Covered Bond which is an NGCB, instruct Euroclear, DTC and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records to reflect such exchange. Until exchanged in full, the holder of an interest in any Bearer Global Covered Bond will in all respects be entitled to the same benefits under this Agreement as the holder of Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds and Coupons authenticated and delivered hereunder, subject as set out in the Terms and Conditions and in the relevant Bearer Global Covered Bond. The Principal Paying Agent is hereby authorized on behalf of the Issuer (a) in the case of any Global Covered Bond which is a CGCB, to endorse or to arrange for the endorsement of the relevant Bearer Global Covered Bond to reflect the reduction in the nominal amount represented thereby by the amount so exchanged and, if appropriate, to endorse the Permanent Global Covered Bond to reflect any increase in the nominal amount represented thereby and, in either case, to sign in the relevant space on the relevant Bearer Global Covered Bond recording such exchange and reduction or increase, (b) in the case of any Global Covered Bond which is an NGCB, to instruct Euroclear, DTC and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records to reflect such exchange and (c) in the case of a total exchange, to cancel or arrange for the cancellation of the relevant Bearer Global Covered Bond.

- 7.2 Upon any exchange of all or a portion of an interest in a Rule 144A Global Covered Bond for an interest in a Regulation S Global Covered Bond or *vice versa*, the relevant Global Covered Bond(s) will be surrendered to the Registrar and endorsed to reflect the reduction or increase (as the case may be) in its/their nominal amount by the Registrar or on its behalf. The Registrar is hereby authorized on behalf of the Issuer (a) to endorse or to arrange for the endorsement of the relevant Global Covered Bond(s) to reflect the reduction or increase (as the case may be) in the nominal amount represented thereby and, in either case, to sign in the relevant space on the relevant Global Covered Bond(s) recording such exchange and reduction or increase, (b) to make all appropriate entries in the Register and (c) in the case of a total exchange, to cancel or arrange for the cancellation of the relevant Global Covered Bond.
- 7.3 Upon any exchange of all or a portion of an interest in a Registered Global Covered Bond for an interest in a Registered Definitive Covered Bond or *vice versa*, the relevant Registered Global Covered Bond(s) or Registered Definitive Covered Bond(s) will be surrendered to the Registrar and endorsed to reflect the reduction or increase (as the case may be) in its/their nominal amount by the Registrar or on its behalf. The Registrar is hereby authorized on behalf of the Issuer (a) to endorse or to arrange for the endorsement of the relevant Registered Global Covered Bond(s) or Registered Definitive Covered Bond(s) to reflect the reduction or increase (as the case may be) in the nominal amount represented thereby and, in either case, to sign in the relevant space on the relevant Registered Global Covered Bond(s) or Registered Definitive Covered Bond(s) recording such exchange and reduction or increase, (b) to make all appropriate entries in the Register and (c) in the case of a total exchange, to cancel or arrange for the cancellation of the relevant Registered Global Covered Bond(s) or Registered Definitive Covered Bond(s).

ARTICLE 8 PAYMENTS

8.1 The Issuer will, before the Relevant Time (or by such earlier time as may be determined by the Principal Paying Agent in its absolute discretion) on each date on which any payment in respect of any Covered Bond becomes due under the Terms and Conditions, transfer to an account specified by the Principal Paying Agent such amount in the relevant currency sufficient for the purposes of the payment in same day funds settled through such payment system as the Principal Paying Agent and the Issuer may agree.

Relevant Time means, (i) in the case of payment in Sterling or Euro, 11:00 a.m., London time, (ii) in the case of payments in U.S. dollars or Canadian dollars, 8:00 a.m. (New York time), (iii) in the case of payments in Japanese Yen, 9:00 a.m. (London time), one Business Day prior to the day on which payment is due to the Principal Paying Agent and (iv) for any other currency, at the time mutually agreed between the Issuer and the Principal Paying Agent.

8.2 Any funds paid by or by arrangement with the Issuer to the Principal Paying Agent under Section 8.1 will be held in the relevant account referred to in Section 8.1 for payment to the Covered Bondholders or Couponholders, as the case may be, until any Covered Bonds or Coupons become void under Condition 8. In that event the Principal Paying Agent will repay to the Issuer sums equivalent to the amounts which would otherwise have been repayable on the relevant Covered Bonds or Coupons.

- 8.3 The Issuer will ensure that no later than the third Business Day (as defined below) immediately preceding the date on which any payment is to be made to the Principal Paying Agent, under Section 8.1, the Principal Paying Agent, will receive (i) a copy of an irrevocable payment instruction to the paying bank of the Issuer and (ii) a notice setting out the amounts of principal and/or (as the case may be) interest to be paid in respect of each relevant series of Covered Bonds on their relevant due dates. For the purposes of this Article, Business Day means a day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business in London and any Additional Business Centre specified in the applicable Final Terms Document.
- 8.4 The Principal Paying Agent will notify the other Paying Agents, the Cash Manager, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee immediately promptly:
 - (a) if it has not by the relevant date set out in Section 8.1 received unconditionally the full amount in the Specified Currency required for the payment; and
 - (b) if it receives unconditionally the full amount of any sum payable in respect of the Covered Bonds or Coupons after that date and time.

The Principal Paying Agent will, at the expense of the Issuer, <u>immediately as soon as reasonably practicable</u> on receiving any amount as described in subparagraph (b), cause notice of that receipt to be published in accordance with Condition 13.

- 8.5 The Principal Paying Agent will ensure that payments of both principal and interest in respect of a Temporary Global Covered Bond will only be made if certification of non-U.S. beneficial ownership as required by U.S. Treasury regulations (in the form set out in the Trust Deed) has been received from Euroclear and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg in accordance with the terms of the Temporary Global Covered Bond.
- 8.6 Unless it has received notice under Section 8.4(a), each Paying Agent will pay or cause to be paid all amounts due in respect of the Covered Bonds on behalf of the Issuer and the Guarantor in the manner provided in the Trust Deed and the Terms and Conditions. If any payment provided for in Section 8.1 is made late but otherwise in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, the relevant Paying Agent will nevertheless make payments in respect of the Covered Bonds as stated in Section 8.4(b) following receipt by it of such payment.
- 8.7 If for any reason the Principal Paying Agent reasonably considers that the amounts to be received by it under Section 8.1 will be, or the amounts actually received by it are, insufficient to satisfy all claims in respect of all payments then falling due in respect of the Covered Bonds, neither the Principal Paying Agent nor the Paying Agents will be obliged to pay any such claims until the Principal Paying Agent has received the full amount of all such payments.
- 8.8 Without prejudice to Sections 8.6 and 8.7, if the Principal Paying Agent pays any amounts to the Covered Bondholders or Couponholders or to any other Paying Agent at a time when it has not received payment in full in respect of the relevant Covered Bonds in accordance with Section 8.1 (the excess of the amounts so paid over the amounts so received being the "Shortfall"), the Issuer will, in addition to paying amounts due under Section 8.1, pay to the Principal Paying Agent on demand interest (at a rate which represents the Principal Paying Agent's cost of funding the Shortfall provided that evidence of the basis of such rate

is given to the Issuer) on the Shortfall (or the unreimbursed portion thereof) until the receipt in full by the Principal Paying Agent of the Shortfall.

- 8.9 The Principal Paying Agent will on demand promptly soon as reasonably practicable reimburse each other Paying Agent for payments in respect of Covered Bonds properly made by each Paying Agent in accordance with this Agreement and the Terms and Conditions unless the Principal Paying Agent has notified the relevant Paying Agent, prior to its opening of business on the due date of a payment in respect of the Covered Bonds, that the Principal Paying Agent does not expect to receive sufficient funds to make payment of all amounts falling due in respect of the Covered Bonds.
- 8.10 While any Covered Bonds are represented by Global Covered Bonds, all payments due in respect of the Covered Bonds will be made to, or to the order of, the holder of the Global Covered Bonds and subject to and in accordance with the provisions of the Global Covered Bonds. On the occasion of each payment, (i) in the case of a CGCB, the Paying Agent to which such Global Covered Bond was presented for the purpose of making the payment will cause the appropriate Schedule to the relevant Global Covered Bond to be annotated so as to evidence the amounts and dates of the payments of principal and/or interest as applicable, (ii) in the case of Registered Covered Bonds, the Registrar shall make the appropriate entries in the Register, and (iii) in the case of any Global Covered Bond which is an NGCB or any Registered Global Covered Bond which is held under the NSS, the Principal Paying Agent will instruct Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records to reflect such payment.
- 8.11 With respect to any Registered Global Covered Bond that is denominated in any currency other than U.S. dollars and that is registered in the name of DTC or its nominee (a "DTC Covered Bond"), the Principal Paying Agent shall pay to the Exchange Agent, and the Exchange Agent shall receive, all payments thereunder that are to be exchanged into U.S. dollars.

The Exchange Agent shall, in accordance with normal DTC practice, be advised by the Principal Paying Agent on or prior to the fifth New York Business Day (as defined below) after the relevant Record Date for any payment of interest, or the tenth New York Business Day prior to the relevant payment date for any payment of principal by DTC or its nominee:

- if any Beneficial Owner of the DTC Covered Bond in respect of which payment is due has elected to receive such payment in U.S. dollars and, if so, the amount of the payment (expressed in the Specified Currency) which the Beneficial Holder wished to receive in U.S. dollars; and
- (b) of the payment details for each Beneficial Owner.

The Exchange Agent shall convert the relevant Specified Currency into U.S. dollars in an amount equal to the aggregate amount that Beneficial Owners wish to receive in U.S. dollars (i.e. with respect to which DTC has notified the Exchange Agent that Beneficial Owners wish to receive such amount in U.S. dollars) at its spot rate on the applicable payment date. The Exchange Agent shall, on the relevant payment date:

(a) pay all amounts converted into U.S. dollars in accordance with the above to DTC or its nominee for distribution to the relevant Beneficial Owners; and

(b) pay all the other amounts due which are denominated otherwise than in U.S. dollars direct to the relevant Beneficial Owners in accordance with the payment instructions received from DTC or its nominee.

For the purposes of this Clause, "New York Business Day" means a day (other than a Saturday or a Sunday) on which foreign exchange markets are open for business in New York City that is neither a legal holiday nor a day on which banking institutions are authorised or required by law or regulation to close in New York City and (i) with respect to Covered Bonds payable in a Specified Currency other than euro, in the principal financial centre of the relevant Specified Currency or as otherwise specified in the applicable Final Terms Document and (ii) with respect to Covered Bonds payable in euro, a day on which the TARGET System is open.

In the event that the Exchange Agent is unable to convert the relevant Specified Currency into U.S. dollars, the Exchange Agent will notify DTC that the entire payment will be made in the relevant Specified Currency, and the Exchange Agent will make the payment in accordance with the payment instructions received from DTC following such notification.

- If the amount of principal and/or interest then due for payment is not paid in full (otherwise than by reason of (A) a withholding or deduction required by law to be made therefrom in circumstances in which the Issuer or Guarantor is not obliged to gross-up such payments in accordance with Condition 7 or (B) a certification required by the terms of a Covered Bond not being received), (i) in the case of CGCB, the Paying Agent to which a Covered Bond or Coupon (as the case may be) is presented for the purpose of making such payment will make a record of such shortfall on the Covered Bond or Coupon and each record will, in the absence of manifest error, be prima facie evidence that the payment in question has not to that extent been made, (ii) in the case of any Global Covered Bond which is an NCGB, the Principal Paying Agent will instruct Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records to reflect such shortfall in payment, and (iii) in the case of Registered Covered Bonds, the Registrar shall make a record in the Register and each record shall, in the absence of manifest error, be prima facie evidence that the payment in question has not been made and, in the case of any such Registered Global Covered Bond which is held under the NSS, the Principal Paying Agent shall instruct Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records to reflect such shortfall in payment.
- 8.13 Following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, this Article 8 will be amended as follows:
 - (a) Section 8.1 (above) will be deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:
 - "8.1 The Guarantor will, before the Relevant Time on each date on which any payment in respect of any Guaranteed Amounts becomes Due for Payment, transfer to an account specified by the Principal Paying Agent, such amount in the relevant currency sufficient for the purposes of the payment of such Guaranteed Amounts in same day funds settled through such payment system as the Principal Paying Agent and the Guarantor may agree.";

- (b) Section 8.3(above) will be deleted in its entirety and replaced with the following:
 - "8.3 The Guarantor will ensure that no later than the third Business Day (as defined below) immediately preceding the date on which any payment is to be made to the Principal Paying Agent, under Section 8.1, the Principal Paying Agent will receive (i) a copy of an irrevocable payment instruction to the paying bank of the Guarantor or other relevant party, and (ii) a notice setting out the amounts of principal and/or (as the case may be) interest to be paid in respect of each relevant series of Covered Bonds on their relevant due dates. For the purposes of this Section, Business Day means a day on which commercial banks and foreign exchange markets settle payments and are open for general business in London, Toronto and any Additional Business Centre specified in the applicable Final Terms Document."; and
- (c) Consequential amendments will be made pursuant to Article 34 (Amendments) to the remainder of Article 8.
- 8.14 The Issuer shall notify any Paying Agent in the event that it determines that any payment to be made by a Paying Agent under any Covered Bonds is a payment which could be subject to FATCA Withholding if such payment were made to a recipient that is generally unable to receive payments free from FATCA Withholding, and the extent to which the relevant payment is so treated, provided, however, that the Issuer's obligation under this Section 8.14 shall apply only to the extent that such payments are so treated by virtue of characteristics of the Issuer, any Covered Bonds, or both.
- 8.15 Notwithstanding any other provision of this Agreement, each Paying Agent shall be entitled to make a deduction or withholding from any payment which it makes under any Covered Bonds for or on account of any Tax, if and only to the extent so required by applicable law, in which event the Paying Agent shall make such payment after such deduction or withholding has been made and shall account to the relevant Governmental Authority within the time allowed for the amount so deducted or withheld or, at its option, shall reasonably promptly after making such payment return to the Issuer the amount so deducted or withheld, in which case, the Issuer shall so account to the relevant Governmental Authority for such amount. For the avoidance of doubt, FATCA Withholding is a deduction or withholding which is deemed to be required by applicable law for the purposes of this Section 8.15.
- 8.16 8.14 If In the event that the Issuer determines, in its sole discretion, that itany deduction or withholding for or on account of any Tax will be required to withhold or deduct any FATCA Withholding by applicable Law in connection with the next scheduled any payment, the due to any of the Paying Agents on any Covered Bonds, then the Issuer will be entitled to re-direct or reorganize any such payment in any way that it sees fit in order that the payment may be made free from without such deduction or withholding provided that, any such redirected or reorganised payment is made through a recognised institution of international standing and otherwise made in accordance with this Agreement. The Issuer will promptly notify the Agents of any such redirection or reorganisation. For the avoidance of doubt, FATCA Withholding is a deduction or

withholding which is deemed to be required by applicable Law for the purposes of this Section 8.16.

8.17 Each party shall, within ten business days of a written request by another party, supply to that other party such forms, documentation and other information relating to it, its operations, or any Covered Bonds as that other party reasonably requests for the purposes of that other party's compliance with applicable Law and shall notify the relevant other party reasonably promptly in the event that it becomes aware that any of the forms, documentation or other information provided by such party is (or becomes) inaccurate in any material respect; provided, however, that no party shall be required to provide any forms, documentation or other information pursuant to this Section 8.17 to the extent that: (a) any such form, documentation or other information (or the information required to be provided on such form or documentation) is not reasonably available to such party and cannot be obtained by such party using reasonable efforts; or (b) doing so would or might in the reasonable opinion of such party constitute a breach of any: (i) applicable Law; (ii) fiduciary duty; or (iii) duty of confidentiality. For purposes of this Section 8.17, "applicable Law" shall be deemed to include (x) any rule or practice of any Governmental Authority by which any party is bound or with which it is accustomed to comply; (y) any agreement between any Governmental Authority; and (z) any agreement between any Governmental Authority and any party that is customarily entered into by institutions of a similar nature.

ARTICLE 9 DETERMINATIONS AND NOTIFICATIONS IN RESPECT OF COVERED BONDS AND INTEREST DETERMINATION

- 9.1 (a) The <u>Principal PayingCalculation</u> Agent will, unless otherwise specified in the applicable Final Terms Document, make all the determinations and calculations which it is required to make under the Terms and Conditions, all subject to and in accordance with the Terms and Conditions.
 - (b) The Principal PayingCalculation Agent will not be responsible to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee or to any third party (except in the event of dishonesty, bad faith, willful misconduct, gross or negligence or reckless-disregard of the Principal PayingCalculation Agent, as the case may be) as a result of the Principal PayingCalculation Agent having acted on any quotation given by any Reference Bank which subsequently may be found to be incorrect.
 - (c) The Principal PayingCalculation Agent will promptly notify (and confirm in writing to) the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee, the Principal Paying Agent, the Registrar and the other Agents and (in respect of a Series of Covered Bonds listed on a stock exchange) the relevant stock exchange or other relevant competent authority or quotation system on which the relevant Covered Bonds are for the time being listed, posted and/or traded and to be published in accordance with Condition 13 as soon as possible after the determination of each Rate of Interest, Interest Amount and Interest Payment Date and all other amounts, rates and dates which it is obliged to determine or calculate under the Terms and Conditions and in no event later than the fourth Business Day thereafter. Each Interest Amount and Interest Payment Date so notified may subsequently be amended (or appropriate alternative arrangements made by way of adjustment) without notice in the event of an

extension or shortening of the Interest Period. Any such amendment or alternative arrangements will be promptly notified to the Bond Trustee, the Principal Paying Agent, the Registrar, the other Agents and each stock exchange or other relevant authority on which the relevant Floating Rate Covered Bonds are for the time being listed, quoted and/or traded or by which they have been admitted to listing or trading and to Covered Bondholders in accordance with Condition 13.

- (d) The Principal PayingCalculation Agent will use its reasonable endeavours to cause each Rate of Interest, Interest Amount and Interest Payment Date and all other amounts, rates and dates which it is obliged to determine or calculate under the Terms and Conditions to be published as required in accordance with the Terms and Conditions as soon as possible after their determination or calculation.
- (e) If for any reason at any relevant time after the Principal PayingCalculation Agent defaults in its obligation to determine the Rate of Interest or the Principal PayingCalculation Agent defaults in its obligation to calculate any Interest Amount and/or Interest Amount and/or publish the Rate of Interest, Interest Amount and/or Interest Payment Date in respect of any Interest Period or any other amount, rate or date as provided in this Article, it will immediately notify the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee, the Principal Paying Agent and the other Paying Agents of that fact. If, for any reason, the Principal PayingCalculation Agent does not at any time calculate an interest amount as described in Section 9.1(a), the Bond Trustee will, in accordance with Condition 4.2(f), determine the Rate of Interest. Each such determination or calculation will be deemed to have been made by the Principal PayingCalculation Agent.
- (f) Determinations with regard to Covered Bonds (including Floating Rate Covered Bonds) required to be made by a Calculation Agent specified in the applicable Final Terms Document will be made in the manner so specified. Unless otherwise agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Dealer or the Lead Manager(s), as the case may be, or unless the Principal Paying Agent The Bank of Nova Scotia is the Calculation Agent (in which case the provisions of this Agreement will apply), those determinations will be made on the basis of a Calculation Agency Agreement substantially in the form of Schedule 1. Covered Bonds of any Series may specify additional duties and obligations of any Agent, the performance of which will be agreed between the Issuer and the relevant Agent prior to the relevant Issue Date.
- 9.2 Where Screen Rate Determination is specified in the applicable Final Terms Document as the manner in which the Rate of Interest is to be determined, the Rate of Interest for each Interest Period will be determined as set out in Condition 4.2(b)(ii).

ARTICLE 10 NOTICE OF ANY WITHHOLDING OR DEDUCTION

10.1 If the Issuer or the Guarantor are, in respect of any payment in respect of Covered Bonds, required by law to withhold or deduct any amount for or on account of Taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges as specifically contemplated under the Terms and Conditions, the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, will give notice of that fact to the

Bond Trustee and the Principal Paying Agent (who will give notice thereof to each Paying Agent) as soon as it becomes aware of the requirement to make the withholding or deduction and will give to the Bond Trustee and the Principal Paying Agent such information as either of them will require to enable the Bond Trustee and the Principal Paying Agent to comply with the requirement.

10.2 If any Paying Agent or the Exchange Agent is, in respect of any payment of principal or interest in respect of the Covered Bonds, required by law to withhold or deduct any amount for or on account of any Taxes, duties, assessments or governmental charges as specifically contemplated under the Terms and Conditions, other than arising under Section 10.1 or by virtue of the relevant holder failing to satisfy any certification or other requirement in respect of its Covered Bonds, it will give notice of that fact to the Issuer, the Bond Trustee, the Guarantor and the Principal Paying Agent as soon as it becomes aware of the requirement to withhold or deduct.

ARTICLE 11 OTHER DUTIES OF THE REGISTRAR

- 11.1 The Registrar will perform such duties as are set out herein and the Terms and Conditions and, in performing those duties, will act in accordance with the Terms and Conditions and the provisions of this Agreement.
- 11.2 The Registrar will, so long as any Registered Covered Bond is outstanding:
 - (a) maintain outside the United Kingdom, a register (the "Register") of the holders of the Registered Covered Bonds which will show (i) the nominal amount of Covered Bonds represented by each Registered Global Covered Bond, (ii) the nominal amounts and the serial numbers of the Registered Definitive Covered Bonds, (iii) the dates of issue of all Registered Covered Bonds, (iv) all subsequent transfers and changes of ownership of Registered Covered Bonds, (v) the names and addresses of the holders of the Registered Covered Bonds, (vi) all cancellations of Registered Covered Bonds, whether because of their purchase by the Issuer, their replacement or otherwise, and (vii) all replacements of Registered Covered Bonds (subject, where appropriate, in the case of (vi), to the Registrar having been notified as provided in this Agreement);
 - (b) effect exchanges of interests between different Registered Global Covered Bonds of the same series and interests in Registered Global Covered Bonds for Registered Definitive Covered Bonds and *vice versa*, in accordance with the Terms and Conditions and this Agreement, keep a record of all exchanges and ensure that the Principal Paying Agent is notified forthwith after any exchange;
 - (c) register all transfers of Definitive Covered Bonds;
 - (d) make any necessary notations on Registered Global Covered Bonds following transfer or exchange of interests in them;

- (e) receive any document in relation to or affecting the title to any of the Registered Covered Bonds including all forms of transfer, forms of exchange, probates, letters of administration and powers of attorney;
- forthwith, and in any event within ten Business Days (being days when banks (f) are open for business in the city in which the specified office of the Registrar is located) of the relevant request (or such longer period as may be required to comply with any applicable fiscal or other regulations), (i) upon receipt by it of Registered Definitive Covered Bonds for transfer (together with any certifications required by it including, but not limited to, any applicable Transfer Certificates) or (ii) following the endorsement of a reduction in nominal amount of a Registered Global Covered Bond for exchange into Registered Definitive Covered Bonds, authenticate and deliver at its specified office to the transferee or (at the risk of the transferee) send to the address requested by the transferee duly dated and completed Registered Definitive Covered Bonds of a like aggregate nominal amount to the Registered Definitive Covered Bonds transferred and, in the case of the transfer of part only of a Registered Definitive Covered Bond, authenticate and deliver at its specified office to the transferor or (at the risk of the transferor) send to the address requested by the transferor a duly dated and completed Registered Definitive Covered Bond in respect of the balance of the Registered Definitive Covered Bonds not so transferred:
- (g) if applicable, charge to the holder of a Registered Covered Bond presented for exchange or transfer (i) the costs or expenses (if any) of delivering Registered Covered Bonds issued on exchange or transfer other than by regular uninsured mail and (ii) a sum sufficient to cover any stamp duty or Tax that may be imposed in relation to the registration;
- (h) maintain proper records of the details of all documents and certifications (including, but not limited to, Transfer Certificates) received by itself or any other Transfer Agent (subject to receipt of all other necessary information from the other Transfer Agents);
- (i) prepare all such lists of holders of the Registered Covered Bonds as may be required by the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Principal Paying Agent or any person authorized by any of them;
- (j) subject to applicable laws and regulations at all reasonable times during office hours make the Register available to the Issuer, the Bond Trustee, any holder of a Registered Covered Bond or any person authorized by any of them for inspection and for the taking of copies of it or extracts from it, provided however that the Register may be closed by the Issuer for such periods at such times (not exceeding in total 30 days in any one year) as it may think fit;
- (k) make available for inspection (at all reasonable times during office hours) by Covered Bondholders at its specified office copies of the Trust Deed, this Agreement and the then latest audited balance sheet and profit and loss accounts of the Issuer;

- (l) comply with the reasonable requests of the Issuer with respect to the maintenance of the Register and give to the Paying Agents and the Transfer Agents such information as may be reasonably required by them for the proper performance of their duties; and
- (m) comply with the terms of any notice of transfer to the extent such notice of transfer is given in accordance with the Terms and Conditions and the provisions of this Agreement.
- 11.3 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, in the event of a partial redemption of Covered Bonds under Condition 6, the Registrar will not be required, unless so directed by the Issuer, (a) to register the transfer of Registered Definitive Covered Bonds (or parts of Registered Definitive Covered Bonds) or to effect exchanges of interests in Registered Global Covered Bonds for Registered Definitive Covered Bonds or *vice versa* during the period beginning on the sixty-fifth day before the date of the partial redemption and ending on the day on which notice is given specifying the serial numbers of Covered Bonds called (in whole or in part) for redemption (both inclusive) or (b) to register the transfer of any Registered Covered Bond (or part of a Registered Covered Bond) called for partial redemption.

11.4 Registered Covered Bonds will be dated:

- (a) in the case of a Registered Definitive Covered Bond issued on the Issue Date, the Issue Date; or
- (b) in the case of a Registered Definitive Covered Bond issued in exchange for an interest in a Registered Global Covered Bond, or upon transfer, the date of registration in the Register of the exchange or transfer; or
- (c) in the case of a Registered Definitive Covered Bond issued to the transferor upon transfer in part of a Registered Covered Bond, the same date as the date of the Registered Covered Bond transferred; or
- (d) in the case of a Registered Definitive Covered Bond issued pursuant to Article 18 (Issue of Replacement Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons), with the same date as the date of the lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed Registered Covered Bond in replacement of which it is issued.

ARTICLE 12 DUTIES OF THE TRANSFER AGENTS

12.1 The Transfer Agents will perform such duties as are set out herein and in the Terms and Conditions and, in performing those duties, will act in accordance with the Terms and Conditions and the provisions of this Agreement.

12.2 Each Transfer Agent will:

(a) accept Registered Covered Bonds delivered to it, with the form of transfer on them duly executed, together with, where applicable, any Transfer Certificate for the transfer or exchange of all or part of the Registered Covered Bonds in

- accordance with the Terms and Conditions, and will, in each case, give to the Registrar all relevant details required by it;
- (b) keep a stock of the form of Transfer Certificate in the form set out in Schedule 4 where applicable, and make such forms available on demand to holders of the Covered Bonds;
- immediately as soon as reasonably practicable, and in any event within ten (c) Business Days of the relevant request (or such longer period as may be required to comply with any applicable fiscal or other laws or regulations), (i) upon receipt by it of Registered Definitive Covered Bonds for transfer (together with any certifications required by it including, but not limited to, where applicable Transfer Certificates) or (ii) following the endorsement of a reduction in nominal amount of a Registered Global Covered Bond for exchange into Registered Definitive Covered Bonds, authenticate and deliver at its specified office to the transferee or (at the risk of the transferee) send to the address requested by the transferee duly dated and completed Registered Definitive Covered Bonds of a like aggregate nominal amount to the Registered Definitive Covered Bonds transferred and, in the case of the transfer of part only of a Registered Definitive Covered Bond, authenticate and deliver at its specified office to the transferor or (at the risk of the transferor) send to the address requested by the transferor a duly dated and completed Registered Definitive Covered Bond in respect of the balance of the Registered Definitive Covered Bonds not so transferred;
- (d) if applicable, charge to the holder of a Registered Covered Bond presented for exchange or transfer (i) the costs or expenses (if any) of the Registrar in delivering Registered Covered Bonds issued on such exchange or transfer other than by regular uninsured mail and (ii) a sum sufficient to cover any stamp duty or Tax that may be imposed in relation to the exchange or transfer and, in each case, account to the Registrar for those charges; and
- (e) at the request of any Paying Agent deliver new Registered Covered Bonds to be issued on partial redemptions of Registered Covered Bonds.

ARTICLE 13 REGULATIONS FOR TRANSFERS AND EXCHANGES OF REGISTERED COVERED BONDS

13.1 Subject as provided below, the Issuer may from time to time agree with the Principal Paying Agent, the Bond Trustee and the Registrar reasonable regulations to govern the transfer and registration of Registered Covered Bonds and the exchange of Registered Covered Bonds. The initial regulations, which will apply until amended under this Section, are set out in Schedule 5 to this Agreement. The Transfer Agents agree to comply with the regulations as amended from time to time.

ARTICLE 14 DUTIES OF THE AGENTS IN CONNECTION WITH EARLY REDEMPTION

14.1 If the Issuer decides to redeem any Covered Bonds for the time being outstanding before their Final Maturity Date in accordance with the Terms and Conditions, the Issuer will

give notice of the decision to the Bond Trustee and the Paying Agents, and in the case of redemption of Registered Covered Bonds, the Registrar, stating the date on which the Covered Bonds are to be redeemed and the nominal amount of Covered Bonds to be redeemed, not less than 10 days before the date on which the Issuer will give notice to the Covered Bondholders in accordance with the Terms and Conditions of the redemption in order to enable the Paying Agents and, if applicable, the Registrar to carry out its duties in this Agreement and in the Terms and Conditions.

- 14.2 If some only of the Covered Bonds are to be redeemed, the Principal Paying Agent will, in the case of Definitive Covered Bonds, make the required drawing in accordance with the Terms and Conditions but will give the Issuer and the Bond Trustee reasonable notice of the time and place proposed for the drawing and the Issuer and the Bond Trustee will be entitled to send representatives to attend the drawing and will, in the case of Covered Bonds in global form, co-ordinate the selection of Covered Bonds to be redeemed with Euroclear, DTC and/or Clearstream, Luxembourg, all in accordance with the Terms and Conditions.
- 14.3 The Principal Paying Agent will publish the notice required in connection with any redemption and will, if applicable, at the same time also publish a separate list of the serial numbers of any Definitive Covered Bonds previously drawn and not presented for redemption. The redemption notice will specify the date fixed for redemption, the redemption amount, the manner in which redemption will be effected and, in the case of a partial redemption of Definitive Covered Bonds, the serial numbers of the Covered Bonds to be redeemed. The notice will be published in accordance with the Terms and Conditions. The Principal Paying Agent will also notify the Bond Trustee, the other Paying Agents, the Registrar, the Transfer Agents and, if applicable, the Exchange Agent, of any date fixed for redemption of any Covered Bonds.

ARTICLE 15 EXTENDABLE OBLIGATIONS

- 15.1 The applicable Final Terms Document may provide that the obligations to pay the Final Redemption Amount of the applicable Series of Covered Bonds on their Final Maturity Date may be deferred until the Extended Due for Payment Date, provided that any amount representing the amount due on the Final Maturity Date as set out in the applicable Final Terms Document due and remaining unpaid on the Final Maturity Date may be paid on any Interest Payment Date thereafter up to (and including) the relevant Extended Due for Payment Date. Such deferral will occur automatically if the Issuer fails to pay the Final Redemption Amount of the relevant Series of Covered Bonds on its Final Maturity Date (subject to applicable grace periods) and if the Guarantor fails to pay in full on the Extension Determination Date, Guaranteed Amounts equal to the Final Redemption Amount of the relevant series of Covered Bonds. Interest will continue to accrue on any unpaid amount and will be payable on each Interest Payment Date falling after the Final Maturity Date up to (and including) the Extended Due for Payment Date.
- 15.2 The Issuer undertakes to notify the Paying Agents not less than four Business Days prior to the Final Maturity Date whether (a) payment will be made of the Final Redemption Amount of the applicable Series of Covered Bonds in full on their (i) Final Maturity Date or (ii) Extension Determination Date or (b) the obligation to pay the Final Redemption Amount of the applicable Series of Covered Bonds on their Final Maturity Date will be deferred until the Extended Due for Payment Date (such notice, the "Extension Notice").

- 15.3 Forthwith upon the receipt by the Principal Paying Agent of the Extension Notice, the Principal Paying Agent will notify both Clearstream, Luxembourg and Euroclear and, if applicable, DTC, not less than three Business Days notice prior to the Final Maturity Date whether (a) payment will be made of the Final Redemption Amount of the applicable Series of Covered Bonds in full on their Final Maturity Date or (b) the obligation to pay the Final Redemption Amount of the applicable Series of Covered Bonds on their Final Maturity Date will be deferred until the Extended Due for Payment Date.
- 15.4 For the avoidance of doubt, a failure by the Issuer to make a notification under this Article 15 will not affect the validity or effectiveness of any extension of a Series of Covered Bonds under Condition 6.1.

ARTICLE 16 RECEIPT AND PUBLICATION OF NOTICES

- 16.1 <u>Immediately Promptly</u> after it receives a demand, notice or written request from any Covered Bondholder in accordance with the Terms and Conditions, the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, will forward a copy to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee.
- 16.2 On behalf of and at the request and expense of the Issuer (or following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, the Guarantor), the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, will cause to be published all notices required to be given by the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee to the Covered Bondholders in accordance with the Terms and Conditions, the U.S. Registration Statement or Final Terms Document.

ARTICLE 17 CANCELLATION OF COVERED BONDS, COUPONS AND TALONS

- 17.1 All Covered Bonds which are redeemed, all Global Covered Bonds which are exchanged in full, all Registered Covered Bonds which have been transferred, all Coupons which are paid and all Talons which are exchanged will be cancelled by the Agent by which they are redeemed, exchanged, transferred or paid. In addition, the Issuer will immediately notify the Principal Paying Agent and the Bond Trustee in writing of all Covered Bonds which are purchased on behalf of the Issuer, the Guarantor or any of the Issuer's Subsidiaries and all such Covered Bonds surrendered to a Paying Agent or the Registrar for cancellation, together (in the case of Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds) with all unmatured Coupons or Talons (if any) attached to them or surrendered with them, will be cancelled by the Agent to which they are surrendered. Each of the Agents will give to the Principal Paying Agent details of all payments made by it and will deliver all cancelled Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons to the Principal Paying Agent or as the Principal Paying Agent may specify.
- 17.2 The Principal Paying Agent will deliver upon written request to the Issuer and the Bond Trustee as soon as reasonably practicable and in any event within three months after the date of each repayment, payment, cancellation or replacement, as the case may be, a certificate stating:
 - (a) the aggregate nominal amount of Covered Bonds which have been redeemed and the aggregate amount paid in respect of them;

- (b) the number of Covered Bonds cancelled together (in the case of Bearer Definitive Covered Bonds) with details of all unmatured Coupons or Talons attached to them or delivered with them:
- (c) the aggregate amount paid in respect of interest on the Covered Bonds;
- (d) the total number by maturity date of Coupons and Talons cancelled; and
- (e) (in the case of Definitive Covered Bonds) the serial numbers of the Covered Bonds.
- 17.3 The Principal Paying Agent will destroy all cancelled Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons and, <u>immediately promptly</u> following their destruction, send to the Issuer upon written request a certificate stating the serial numbers of the Covered Bonds (in the case of Definitive Covered Bonds) and the number by maturity date of Coupons and Talons destroyed.
- Without prejudice to the obligations of the Principal Paying Agent under Section 17.2, the Principal Paying Agent will keep a full and complete record of all Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons (other than serial numbers of Coupons) and of their redemption, purchase on behalf of the Issuer or the Guarantor or any of the Issuer's Subsidiaries and cancellation, payment or replacement (as the case may be) and of all replacement Covered Bonds, Coupons or Talons issued in substitution for mutilated, defaced, destroyed, lost or stolen Covered Bonds, Coupons or Talons. The Principal Paying Agent will in respect of the Coupons of each maturity retain (in the case of Coupons other than Talons) until the expiry of ten years from the Relevant Date in respect of such Coupons and (in the case of Talons) indefinitely either all paid or exchanged Coupons of that maturity or a list of the serial numbers of Coupons of that maturity still remaining unpaid or unexchanged. The Principal Paying Agent will subject to applicable laws and regulations at all reasonable times during office hours make the record available to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee or any Person authorized by any of them for inspection and for the taking of copies of it or extracts from it. The Principal Paying Agent is authorized by the Issuer and instructed to (a) in the case of any Global Covered Bond which is a CGCB, to endorse or to arrange for the endorsement of the relevant Global Covered Bond to reflect the reduction in the nominal amount represented by it by the amount so redeemed or purchased and cancelled and (b) in the case of any Global Covered Bond which is an NGCB, to instruct Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg to make appropriate entries in their records to reflect such redemption or purchase and cancellation, as the case may be; provided, that, in the case of a purchase or cancellation, the Issuer has notified the Principal Paying Agent of the same in accordance with Section 17.1.

ARTICLE 18 ISSUE OF REPLACEMENT COVERED BONDS, COUPONS AND TALONS

18.1 The Issuer will cause a sufficient quantity of additional forms of (a) Bearer Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons to be available, upon request, to the Principal Paying Agent at its specified office for the purpose of issuing replacement Bearer Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons as provided below and (b) Registered Covered Bonds to be available, upon request, to the Registrar at its specified office for the purpose of issuing replacement Registered Covered Bonds as provided below.

- 18.2 The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will, subject to and in accordance with the Terms and Conditions and this Article 18, cause to be delivered any replacement Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons which the Issuer may determine to issue in place of Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons which have been lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed.
- 18.3 In the case of a mutilated or defaced Bearer Covered Bond, the Principal Paying Agent will ensure that (unless otherwise covered by such indemnity as the Issuer may reasonably require) any replacement Bearer Covered Bond will only have attached to it Coupons and Talons corresponding to those (if any) attached to the mutilated or defaced Bearer Covered Bond which is presented for replacement.
- 18.4 The Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, will obtain verification in the case of an allegedly lost, stolen or destroyed Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon in respect of which the serial number is known, that the Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon has not previously been redeemed, paid or exchanged, as the case may be. Neither the Principal Paying Agent nor the Registrar will issue any replacement Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon unless and until the claimant will have:
 - (a) paid the costs and expenses incurred in connection with the issue;
 - (b) provided it with such evidence and indemnity as the Issuer may reasonably require; and
 - (c) in the case of any mutilated or defaced Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon, surrendered it to the Principal Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Registrar.
- 18.5 The Principal Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Registrar will cancel any mutilated or defaced Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons in respect of which replacement Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons have been issued under this Section and will furnish the Issuer with a certificate stating the serial numbers of the Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons cancelled and, unless otherwise instructed by the Issuer in writing, will destroy the cancelled Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons and give to the Issuer and the Bond Trustee a destruction certificate containing the information specified in Section 17.3.
- 18.6 The Principal Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Registrar will, on issuing any replacement Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon, immediately soon as reasonably practicable inform the Issuer and the other Paying Agents (in the case of Bearer Covered Bonds) or the Transfer Agents (in the case of Registered Covered Bonds) of the serial number of the replacement Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon issued and (if known) of the serial number of the Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon in place of which the replacement Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon has been issued. Whenever replacement Coupons or Talons are issued pursuant to this Article 18, the Principal Paying Agent or, as the case may be, the Registrar will also notify the other Paying Agents (in the case of Bearer Covered Bonds) or the Transfer Agents (in the case of Registered Covered Bonds) of the maturity dates of the lost, stolen, mutilated, defaced or destroyed Coupons or Talons and of the replacement Coupons or Talons issued.
- 18.7 The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will each keep a full and complete record of all replacement Covered Bonds, Coupons and Talons issued and will subject to applicable laws and regulations at all reasonable times during office hours make the record

available to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee or any person authorized by any of them for inspection and for the taking of copies of it or extracts from it.

- 18.8 Whenever any Bearer Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon for which a replacement Bearer Covered Bond, Coupon or Talon has been issued and in respect of which the serial number is known is presented to a Paying Agent for payment, the relevant Paying Agent will immediately promptly send notice of that fact to the Issuer and the other Paying Agents and not make payment.
- 18.9 The Paying Agents will issue further Coupon sheets against surrender of Talons. A Talon so surrendered will be cancelled by the relevant Paying Agent who (except where the Paying Agent is the Principal Paying Agent) will inform the Principal Paying Agent of its serial number. Further Coupon sheets issued on surrender of Talons will carry the same serial number as the surrendered Talon.

ARTICLE 19 COPIES OF DOCUMENTS TO BE MADE AVAILABLE

19.1 Each of the Paying Agents, the Registrar and the Transfer Agents will hold available for inspection at its specified office during normal business hours copies of all documents required to be so available, including any supplements and documents incorporated by reference, by the Terms and Conditions, the U.S. Registration Statement or Final Terms Document for any Covered Bonds or the rules of any relevant Stock Exchange (or any other relevant authority). For these purposes, the Issuer and the Guarantor will provide the Paying Agents, the Registrar and the Transfer Agents with sufficient copies of each of the relevant documents.

ARTICLE 20 MEETINGS OF COVERED BONDHOLDERS

- 20.1 The provisions of Schedule 5 to the Trust Deed will apply to meetings of the Covered Bondholders and will have effect in the same manner as if set out in this Agreement.
- 20.2 Without prejudice to Section 20.1, each of the Paying Agents on the request of any holder of Bearer Covered Bonds will issue voting certificates and block voting instructions in accordance with Schedule 5 to the Trust Deed and will immediatelypromptly give notice to the Issuer in writing (with a copy to the Bond Trustee) of any revocation or amendment of a block voting instruction. Each of the Paying Agents will keep a full and complete record of all voting certificates and block voting instructions issued by it and will, not less than 24 hours before the time appointed for holding a meeting or adjourned meeting, deposit at such place as the Bond Trustee will approve, full particulars of all voting certificates and block voting instructions issued by it in respect of the meeting or adjourned meeting.

ARTICLE 21 COMMISSIONS AND EXPENSES

21.1 The Issuer and, following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, the Guarantor agree(s) to pay to the <u>Principal Paying AgentAgents</u> such fees and commissions (including any applicable Taxes) as the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Principal Paying Agent will separately agree in respect of the services of the Agents, <u>excluding the Calculation Agent</u>, under this Agreement together with any <u>reasonable</u>properly incurred expenses (including

legal, printing, postage, cable and advertising expenses) incurred by the Agents, excluding the Calculation Agent, in connection with their services under this Agreement. The Issuer and, following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, the Guarantor agree(s) to pay to the Calculation Agent such fees and commissions (including any applicable Taxes) as the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Calculation Agent will separately agree in respect of the services of the Calculation Agents under this Agreement together with any properly incurred out of pocket expenses (including legal, printing, postage, faesimile, cable and advertising expenses) incurred by the Agents Calculation Agent in connection with their its services under this Agreement.

- 21.2 The Principal Paying Agent will make payment of the fees and commissions due under this Agreement to the other Agents (including any applicable Taxes), excluding the <u>Calculation Agent</u> and will reimburse their expenses <u>promptlyas soon as reasonably practicable</u> after the receipt of the relevant funds from the Issuer or the Guarantor (as the case may be). Neither the Issuer, the Guarantor nor the Bond Trustee will be responsible for any payment or reimbursement by the Principal Paying Agent to the other Agents, excluding the <u>Calculation Agent</u>.
- For the purposes of this Article 21 and Article 22 below, "expenses" shall include any costs or charges incurred by any Agent in carrying out instructions to clear and/or settle transfers of securities under this Agreement (including cash penalty charges that may be incurred under Article 7 of the Central Securities Depositaries Regulation (EU) No 909/2014 if a settlement fail occurs due to the Issuer's failure to deliver any required securities or cash or other action or omission).

ARTICLE 22 INDEMNITY

- 22.1 The Issuer will indemnify each of the Agents against any losses, liabilities, costs, expenses, claims, or actions (together, "Losses") paid or incurred in disputing or defending any Losses) which it may incur or which may be made against it as a result of or in connection with its appointment or the exercise of its powers and duties under this Agreement except for any Losses resulting from the breach by it of the terms of this Agreement or from its own dishonesty, bad faith, willful misconduct, gross or negligence or reckless disregardof such Agent hereunder or that of its officers, directors, employees or agents.
- 22.2 Each of the Agents (other than the Registrar, the Exchange Agent and the Transfer Agent) will severally indemnify the Issuer against any Losses which the Issuer may incur or which may be made against the Issuer under this Agreement as a result of the dishonesty, bad faith, willful misconduct, gross or negligence or reckless disregard of that Agent or of its officers, directors, employees or agents or the breach by it of the terms of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, no Agent will be liable to the Issuer, the Guarantor or any other party to this Agreement for any consequential loss (including but not limited to lost profits) whether or not foreseeable and however caused or arising.
- 22.3 The indemnities set out above will survive any termination or expiry of this Agreement and /or the resignation and/or removal of the Agents.
- 22.4 Each Agent will only be liable to the Issuer for losses, liabilities, costs, expenses and demands arising directly from the performance of its obligations under this Agreement

suffered by or occasioned to the Issuer and/or the Guarantor resulting from the dishonesty, bad faith, willful misconduct, gross or negligence or reckless disregard of the Agent or any delegate (other than any broker or other standardized service provider) in respect of its obligations under this Agreement or (as the ease may be) any agreement delegating duties set out in this Agreement. Dishonesty, bad faith, willful misconduct, gross negligence or reckless disregard will be judged by reference to standards prevailing in the jurisdiction of such delegate. Each Agent will not otherwise be liable or responsible for any Liabilities or inconvenience which may result from anything done or omitted to be done by it in connection with this Agreement.

22.5 Liabilities arising under Section 22.4 will be limited to the amount of the Issuer's and/or the Guarantor's, as applicable, actual loss (such loss will be determined as at the date of default of the Agent or, if later, the date on which the loss arises as a result of such default) but without reference to any special conditions or circumstances known to the Agent at the time of entering into the Agreement, or at the time of accepting any relevant instructions, which increase the amount of the loss. In no event will the Agent be liable for any indirect, incidental or consequential loss or damage of any kind whatsoever (including but not limited to loss of profits business, goodwill, reputation, business opportunity or anticipated saving, of for special, punitive or consequential damages, to lost profits) whether or not the Agent has been foreseeable and however caused or arising, even if advised of the possibility of such loss or damages damage.

ARTICLE 23 RESPONSIBILITY OF THE AGENTS

- 23.1 No Agent will be responsible to anyone with respect to the validity of this Agreement or the Covered Bonds or Coupons or for any act or omission by it in connection with this Agreement or any Covered Bond or Coupon except for its own dishonesty, bad faith, willful misconduct, grossor negligence or reckless disregard, including that of its officers and employees.
- 23.2 No Agent will have any duty or responsibility in the case of any default by any of the Issuer or the Guarantor in the performance of its obligations under the Terms and Conditions or the Trust Deed or, in the case of receipt of a written request from a Covered Bondholder or Couponholder, with respect to such default, provided however that immediatelypromptly on receiving any written request by a Covered Bondholder in accordance with Condition 9, the Principal Paying Agent notifies the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee of the fact and furnishes them with a copy of such written request.
- 23.3 Whenever in the performance of its duties under this Agreement an Agent will deem it desirable that any matter be established by the Issuer, any of the Guarantor or the Bond Trustee prior to taking or suffering any action under this Agreement, the matter may be deemed to be conclusively established by a certificate signed by the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Bond Trustee and delivered to the relevant Agent and the certificate will be a full authorization to such Agent for any action taken or suffered in good faith by it under the provisions of this Agreement in reliance upon the certificate.
- 23.4 No Paying Agent shall be required to make any payment in respect of a Covered Bond unless the funds required to make such payment have actually been received by such Paying Agent in accordance with the Terms and Conditions of such Covered Bond.

ARTICLE 24 CONDITIONS OF APPOINTMENT

- 24.1 Each Agent will be entitled to deal with money paid to it by the Issuer or the Guarantor (as the case may be) for the purpose of this Agreement in the same manner as other money paid to a banker by its customers except:
 - (a) that it will not exercise any right of set-off, lien or similar claim in respect of the money;
 - (b) that it will not be liable to account to the Issuer or the Guarantor for any interest on the money; and
 - (c) that it will not be required to segregate any money held by it except as required by law-; and
 - <u>(d)</u> <u>amounts held by it shall not be subject to the Client Money Distribution and Transfer Rules.</u>
- 24.2 In acting under this Agreement and in connection with the Covered Bonds, each Agent will act solely as an agent of the Issuer, the Guarantor (and, in the circumstances referred to in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8, the Bond Trustee) and will not assume any fiduciary duty or other obligations towards or relationship of agency or trust for or with any of the owners or holders of the Covered Bonds, Coupons or Talons.
- 24.3 Each Agent undertakes to the Issuer and the Guarantor and, in the circumstances referred to in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8, the Bond Trustee to perform its duties, and will be obliged to perform the duties and only the duties, specifically stated in this Agreement (including Schedule 5 in the case of the Principal Paying Agent) and the Terms and Conditions, and no implied duties or obligations will be read into any of those documents against any Agent, other than the duty to act honestly and in good faith and to exercise the diligence of a reasonably prudent agent in comparable circumstances. Each of the Agents (other than the Principal Paying Agent) agrees that if any information that is required by the Principal Paying Agent to perform the duties set out in Schedule 5 becomes known to it, it will promptly provide such information to the Principal Paying Agent.
- 24.4 Each Agent may, at the Issuer's expense, consult with legal and other professional advisers and the opinion of the advisers will be full and complete protection in respect of any action taken, omitted or suffered under this Agreement in good faith and in accordance with the opinion of the advisers.
- 24.5 Each Agent will be protected and will incur no liability in respect of any action taken, omitted or suffered in reliance on any instruction from the Issuer or the Bond Trustee (in the circumstances referred to in Sections 2.6 and 2.7 and 2.8) the Guarantor or any document which it reasonably believes to be genuine and to have been delivered by the proper party or on written instructions from the Issuer or the Guarantor. Each Agent shall be entitled to refrain from acting, without liability, if conflicting, unclear or equivocal instructions have been received or in order to comply with any applicable Laws. In the event an Agent considers, in its sole discretion, that instructions are unclear, equivocal or conflicting, the relevant Agent will advise the instructing party promptly.

- 24.6 Any Agent, its affiliated companies and its officers, directors and employees may become the owner of, and/or acquire any interest in, any Covered Bonds, Coupons or Talons with the same rights that it or he would have had if the Agent concerned were not appointed under this Agreement, and may engage or be interested in any financial or other transaction with the Issuer or the Guarantor and may act on, or as depositary, trustee or agent for, any committee or body of holders of Covered Bonds or Coupons or in connection with any other obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor as freely as if the Agent were not appointed under this Agreement.
- 24.7 The Issuer and the Guarantor will provide the Agents with a certified copy of the list of Authorized Signatories to execute documents and take action on its behalf in connection with this Agreement and will notify the Agents immediately in writing if any of those persons ceases to be authorized or if any additional person becomes authorized together, in the case of an additional authorized signatory, with evidence satisfactory to the Agents that the person has been authorized.
- 24.8 Except as otherwise permitted in the Trust Deed and the Terms and Conditions or as ordered by a court of competent jurisdiction or as required by law or applicable regulations, in the case of Bearer Covered Bonds, the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee and each of the Agents will be entitled to treat the bearer of any Bearer Covered Bond or Coupon and the registered holder of any Registered Covered Bond as the absolute owner of it (whether or not it is overdue and notwithstanding any notice of ownership or writing on it or notice of any previous loss or theft of it).
- 24.9 The amount of the Program may be increased by the Issuer in accordance with the procedure set out in the Program Agreement. Upon any increase being effected, all references in this Agreement to the amount of the Program will be deemed to be references to the increased amount.
- 24.10 The Issuer hereby covenants with the Agents that it will provide the Agents with such information as may be available to the Issuer so as to assist the Agents to determine whether or not such Agent is obliged, in respect of any payments to be made pursuant to the Transaction Documents, to make any FATCA Withholding.
- 24.11 Notwithstanding anything else herein contained, the Agents may refrain without liability from doing anything that would or might in its reasonable opinion, and having consulted with a qualified counsel, be contrary to any law of any state or jurisdiction (including but not limited to the European Union, the United States of America, Canada or, in each case, any jurisdiction forming a part of it, England & Wales) or any directive or regulation of any agency of any such state or jurisdiction and may without liability do anything which is, in its reasonable opinion, and having consulted with a qualified counsel, necessary to comply with any such law, directive or regulation.

ARTICLE 25 COMMUNICATIONS BETWEEN THE PARTIES

25.1 A copy of all communications relating to the subject matter of this Agreement between the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee and any Agent (other than the Principal Paying Agent) will be sent to the Principal Paying Agent.

ARTICLE 26 CHANGES IN AGENTS

- 26.1 Each of the Issuer and the Guarantor agrees, for the benefit of the Bond Trustee, that, for so long as any Covered Bond is outstanding, or until funds for the payment of all amounts in respect of all outstanding Covered Bonds have been made available to the Principal Paying Agent and have been returned to the Issuer or the Guarantor, as the case may be, as provided in this Agreement:
 - (a) there will at all times be a Principal Paying Agent and a Registrar;
 - (b) it will so long as any Covered Bond is outstanding, maintain a Paying Agent (which may be the Principal Paying Agent) having a specified office in a city approved by the Bond Trustee in Europe;
 - (c) so long as any Covered Bond is listed on any stock exchange or admitted to listing or trading by any other relevant authority, there will at all times be a Paying Agent (in the case of Bearer Covered Bonds) and a Transfer Agent (in the case of Registered Covered Bonds) with a specified office in such place as may be required by the rules and regulations of the relevant stock exchange or, as the case may be, other relevant authority;
 - (d) so long as any of the Registered Global Covered Bonds payable in a Specified Currency other than U.S. dollars are held through DTC or its nominee, there will at all times be an Exchange Agent; and
 - (e) it will ensure that it maintains a Paying Agent in a Member State of the European Union that will not be obliged to withhold or deduct tax pursuant to European Council Directive 2003/48/EC on the taxation of savings income or any other directive implementing the conclusions of the ECOFIN Council Meeting of 26 to 27 November 2000 or any law implementing or complying with, or introduced in order to conform to any such directive, provided that the Issuer will not, under any circumstances, be obliged to maintain a Paying Agent with a specified office in such Member State unless at least one European Member State does not require a Paying Agent making payments through a specified office in that Member State to so withhold or deduct tax.

In addition, the Issuer and the Guarantor will forthwith appoint a Paying Agent having a specified office in the United States in the circumstances described in Condition 5.5. Any variation, termination, appointment or change will only take effect (other than in the case of insolvency (as provided in Section 26.5), when it will be of immediate effect) after not less than 30 nor more than 45 days' prior notice will have been given to the Covered Bondholders in accordance with Condition 13.

26.2 <u>Each of the Principal Paying Any</u> Agent and the Registrar may (subject as provided in Sections 26.1 and 26.4) at any time resign by giving at least 60 days' written notice to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee specifying the date on which its resignation will become effective.

- 26.3 <u>Each of the Principal Paying Any</u> Agent and the Registrar may (subject as provided in Sections 26.1 and 26.4) be removed at any time by the Issuer and the Guarantor with the prior written approval of the Bond Trustee, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld, on at least 45 days' notice in writing from the Issuer and the Guarantor specifying the date when the removal will become effective.
- 26.4 Any resignation under Section 26.2 or removal under Sections 26.3 or 26.5 of the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar will only take effect upon the appointment by the Issuer and the Guarantor of a successor Principal Paying Agent or successor Registrar, as the case may be, approved in writing by the Bond Trustee, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld, and (other than in cases of insolvency of the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be) on the expiry of the notice to be given under Article 29 (Notification of Changes to Agents). The Issuer and each of the Guarantor agree with the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar that if, by the day falling 10 days before the expiry of any notice under Section 26.2, the Issuer and the Guarantor have not appointed a successor Principal Paying Agent or Registrar, as the case may be, approved in writing by the Bond Trustee, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld, then the Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, will be entitled, on behalf of the Issuer and the Guarantor, to appoint in its place as a successor Principal Paying Agent or Registrar, as the case may be, a reputable financial institution of good standing which the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee will approve.
- In case at any time any Agent resigns, or is removed, or becomes incapable of acting or is adjudged bankrupt or insolvent, or files a voluntary petition in bankruptcy or makes an assignment for the benefit of its creditors or consents to the appointment of an administrator, liquidator or administrative or other receiver of all or a substantial part of its property, or admits in writing its inability to pay or meet its debts as they mature or suspends payment of its debts, or if any order of any court is entered approving any petition filed by or against it under the provisions of any applicable bankruptcy or insolvency law or if a receiver of it or of all or a substantial part of its property is appointed or if any officer takes charge or control of it or of its property or affairs for the purpose of rehabilitation, conservation or liquidation, a successor Agent which will be a reputable financial institution of good standing may be appointed by the Issuer and the Guarantor with the prior written approval of the Bond Trustee. Upon the appointment of a successor Agent and acceptance by it of its appointment and (other than in case of insolvency of the Agent or when the Paying Agent is an FFI and does not become, or ceases to be, a Participating FFI, when it will be of immediate effect) upon expiry of the notice to be given under Article 29 (Notification of Changes to Agents), the Agent so superseded will cease to be an Agent under this Agreement.
- 26.6 Subject to Section 26.1, the Issuer and the Guarantor may, with the prior written approval of the Bond Trustee, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld, terminate the appointment of all or any of the Agents (other than the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar) at any time and/or appoint one or more further or other Agents by giving to the Principal Paying Agent and to the relevant other Agent notice in writing to that effect. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Guarantor may revoke the appointment of any Agent in the event such Agent defaults in the performance or observance of its covenants or breaches its representations and warranties made, respectively, under Section Error! Reference source not found.2.11.
- 26.7 Subject to Sections 26.1 and 26.4, all or any of the Agents (other than the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar) may resign their respective appointments under this

Agreement at any time by giving the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee and the Principal Paying Agent at least 60 days' written notice to that effect.

- 26.8 Upon its resignation or removal becoming effective, an Agent will:
 - (a) in the case of the Principal Paying Agent, any other Paying Agent and the Registrar, immediately transfer all funds and records held by it under this Agreement to the successor Agent; and
 - (b) be entitled to the payment by the Issuer (and, following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, the Guarantor) of the commissions, fees and expenses payable in respect of its services under this Agreement before termination in accordance with the terms of Article 21 (Commissions and Expenses).
- 26.9 Upon its appointment becoming effective, a successor or new Agent will, without any further action, become vested with all the authority, rights, powers, duties and obligations of its predecessor or, as the case may be, an Agent with the same effect as if originally named as an Agent under this Agreement.
- 26.10 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if a Rating Agency has downgraded the unsecured, unsubordinated and unguaranteed debt obligations or issuer default rating of a Paying Agent below the Paying Agent Required Ratings at any time that (a) the Guarantor is Independently Controlled and Governed, the Guarantor may, and (b) the Guarantor is not Independently Controlled and Governed, the Guarantor shall, terminate the appointment of such Paying Agent and appoint one or more further or other Agents by giving to the Principal Paying Agent and to the relevant other Agent notice in writing to that effect.
- 26.11 Notwithstanding anything to the contrary in this Agreement, if an Issuer Event of Default (A) occurs and is continuing, or (B) has previously occurred and is continuing, at any time that the Guarantor is Independently Controlled and Governed, the Guarantor may terminate the appointment of an Agent which is the Issuer or an Affiliate of the Issuer and appoint one or more further or other Agents by giving to the Principal Paying Agent and to the relevant other Agent notice in writing to that effect.
- 26.12 Upon any termination or resignation of an Agent hereunder, the Guarantor shall provide notice to CMHC of such termination or resignation and of such Agent's replacement contemporaneously with the earlier of (i) notice of such termination or resignation and replacement to a Rating Agency, (ii) notice of such termination or resignation and replacement being provided to or otherwise made available to Covered Bondholders, and (iii) five (5) Toronto Business Days following such termination or resignation and replacement (unless the replacement Agent has yet to be identified at that time, in which case notice of the replacement Agent may be provided no later than ten (10) Toronto Business Days thereafter). Any such notice shall include (if known) the reasons for the termination or resignation of the Agent, and all information relating to the replacement Agent required by the CMHC Guide to be provided to CMHC in relation to the Agent and this Agreement, including any new agreement with such replacement Agent or any amendments to this Agreement in respect of such replacement Agent.

ARTICLE 27 CHANGE OF BOND TRUSTEE

27.1 Change of Bond Trustee

If there is any change in the identity of the Bond Trustee in accordance with the Security Agreement or the Trust Deed (as applicable), the parties to this Agreement will execute such documents and take such action as the successor Bond Trustee and the outgoing Bond Trustee may reasonably require for the purpose of vesting in the successor Bond Trustee the rights of the outgoing Bond Trustee under this Agreement.

27.2 Limitation of Liability

It is hereby acknowledged and agreed that by its execution of this Agreement the Bond Trustee will not assume or have any of the obligations or liabilities of any of the other parties hereto under this Agreement and that the Bond Trustee has agreed to become a party to this Agreement for the purpose only of taking the benefit of this Agreement and agreeing to amendments to this Agreement pursuant to Article 33 (Amendments). Any liberty or right which may be exercised or any determination which may be made under this Agreement by the Bond Trustee may be exercised or made in the Bond Trustee's absolute discretion without any obligation to give reasons therefor, and the Bond Trustee will not be responsible for any liability occasioned by so acting, except if acting in breach of the standard of care set out in Section 11.1 (Standard of Care) of the Security Agreement, or if acting in breach of the standard of care set out Article 18 (Bond Trustee's Liability) of the Trust Deed.

ARTICLE 28 MERGER AND CONSOLIDATION

28.1 Any corporation into which any Agent may be merged or converted, or any corporation with which an Agent may be consolidated, or any corporation resulting from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which an Agent will be a party, or any corporation to which an Agent will sell or otherwise transfer all or substantially all of its assets will, on the date when the merger, conversion, consolidation or transfer becomes effective and to the extent permitted by any applicable laws, become the successor Agent under this Agreement without the execution or filing of any paper or any further act on the part of the parties to this Agreement, unless otherwise required by the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Bond Trustee and after the said effective date all references in this Agreement to the relevant Agent will be deemed to be references to such successor corporation. Written notice of any such merger, conversion, consolidation or transfer will immediately forthwith be given to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee and the Rating Agencies by the relevant Agent.

ARTICLE 29 NOTIFICATION OF CHANGES TO AGENTS

29.1 Following receipt of notice of resignation from an Agent and immediately promptly after appointing a successor or new Agent or on giving notice to terminate the appointment of any Agent, the Principal Paying Agent (on behalf of and at the expense of the Issuer and, following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, the Guarantor) will give or cause to be given not more than 45 days' nor less than 30 days' notice of the fact to the Covered Bondholders in accordance with the Terms and Conditions.

ARTICLE 30 CHANGE OF SPECIFIED OFFICE

30.1 If any Agent determines to change its specified office it will give to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee and the Principal Paying Agent written notice of that fact giving the address of the new specified office which will be in the same city and stating the date on which the change is to take effect, which will not be less than 45 days after the notice. The Principal Paying Agent (on behalf of the Issuer (and, following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, the Guarantor)) will within 15 days of receipt of the notice (unless the appointment of the relevant Agent is to terminate pursuant to Article 26 (Changes in Agents) on or prior to the date of the change) give or cause to be given not more than 45 days' nor less than 30 days' notice of the change to the Covered Bondholders in accordance with the Terms and Conditions.

ARTICLE 31 COMMUNICATIONS

- 31.1 All communications will be by facsimile, e-mail or letter delivered by hand. Each communication will be made to the relevant party at the facsimile number, e-mail address or physical address or telephone number and, in the case of a communication by facsimile or letter, marked for the attention of the person or department from time to time specified in writing by that party to the others for the purpose. The initial telephone number, facsimile number and person or department so specified by each party are set out in Schedule 2.
- 31.2 A communication (if by facsimile or e-mail) when an acknowledgement of receipt is received, (if by telephone) when made or (if by letter) when delivered, in each case in the manner required by this Article. However, if a communication is received after business hours on any Business Day or on a day which is not a Business Day in the place of receipt it will be deemed to be received and become effective at the opening of business on the next Business Day in the place of receipt. Every communication will be irrevocable save in respect of any manifest error in it.
- 31.3 Any notice given under or in connection with this Agreement will be in English. All other documents provided under or in connection with this Agreement will be:
 - (a) in English; or
 - (b) if not in English, accompanied by a certified English translation and, in this case, the English translation will prevail unless the document is a statutory or other official document.

ARTICLE 32 TAXES AND STAMP DUTIES

32.1 The Issuer (and, following service of a Notice to Pay on the Guarantor, the Guarantor) agree(s) to pay any stamp, issue, registration, documentary and other fees, duties or taxes of a similar nature (if any), including interest and penalties and other Taxes or duties which may be payable in connection with the execution, delivery, performance and enforcement of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 33 ASSIGNMENT

33.1 Assignment

Subject always to the provisions of Article 13 (STEP Plans and Intercreditor Arrangements) of the Mortgage Sale Agreement and Section 33.2 (Assignment under Security Agreement) herein, no party hereto will be entitled to assign all or any part of its rights or obligations hereunder to any other party without the prior written consent of each of the other parties hereto (which will not, if requested, be unreasonably withheld or delayed or made subject to conditions) save that the Guarantor will be entitled to assign whether by way of security or otherwise all or any of its rights under this Agreement and all or any of its interest in the Loans and their Related Security without such consent to the Bond Trustee pursuant to the Security Agreement and the Bond Trustee may at its sole discretion assign all or any of its rights under or in respect of this Agreement and all or any of its interest in the Loans and their Related Security without such consent in exercise of its rights under the Security Agreement.

33.2 Assignment under Security Agreement

The parties hereto, other than the Bond Trustee and the Guarantor, acknowledge that on the assignment pursuant to the Security Agreement by the Guarantor to the Bond Trustee of the Guarantor's rights under this Agreement, the Bond Trustee may enforce such rights in the Bond Trustee's own name without joining the Guarantor in any such action (which right such parties hereby waive) and such parties hereby waive as against the Bond Trustee any rights or equities in its favour arising from any course of dealing between one or more of such parties and the Guarantor.

ARTICLE 34 AMENDMENTS

- 34.1 The Bond Trustee, each Agent, the Guarantor and the Issuer may also agree, without the consent of the Covered Bondholders or Couponholders of any Series and without the consent of the other Secured Creditors (and for this purpose the Bond Trustee may disregard whether any such modification relates to a Series Reserved Matter), to:
 - (a) any modification of this Agreement provided that in the opinion of the Bond Trustee such modification is not materially prejudicial to the interests of any of the Covered Bondholders of any Series; or
 - (b) any modification of this Agreement which is of a formal, minor or technical nature or is made to correct a manifest error or an error established as such to the satisfaction of the Bond Trustee or to comply with mandatory provisions of law.

Any such modification will be binding on all Covered Bondholders of all Series of Covered Bonds for the time being outstanding, the related Couponholders and unless the Bond Trustee otherwise agrees, any such modification will be notified by the Issuer to the Covered Bondholders of all Series of Covered Bonds for the time being

- outstanding in accordance with the relevant terms and conditions as soon as practicable thereafter.
- 34.2 Subject to the terms of the Security Agreement, any amendments to this Agreement will be made only with the prior written consent of each party to this Agreement. No waiver of this Agreement will be effective unless it is in writing and signed by (or by some Person duly authorized by) each of the parties. No single or partial exercise of, or failure or delay in exercising, any right under this Agreement will constitute a waiver or preclude any other or further exercise of that or any other right.
- 34.3 Each proposed amendment, variation or waiver of rights under this Agreement that is considered by the Guarantor to be a material amendment, variation or waiver, will be subject to satisfaction of the Rating Agency Condition. The Guarantor and/or the Issuer will deliver notice to the Rating Agencies from time to time of any amendment, variations or waivers with respect to which satisfaction of the Rating Agency Condition is not required, provided that failure to deliver such notice will not constitute a breach of the obligations of the Guarantor under this Agreement. The Guarantor and/or the Issuer will deliver notice to CMHC from time to time of any amendment, variation or waiver with respect to which notice to CMHC is required by the CMHC Guide, provided that failure to deliver such notice will not constitute a breach of the obligations of the Guarantor under this Agreement.

ARTICLE 35 FURTHER ASSURANCE

35.1 From time to time, each party will do and perform any acts and execute any further instruments which may be required or which may be reasonably requested by any other party to more fully give effect to the purpose of this Agreement.

ARTICLE 36 LIMITATION OF LIABILITY

36.1 Scotiabank Covered Bond Guarantor Limited Partnership is a limited partnership formed under the *Limited Partnerships Act* (Ontario), a limited partner of which is, except as expressly required by law, only liable for any of its liabilities or any of its losses to the extent of the amount that the limited partner has contributed or agreed to contribute to its capital.

ARTICLE 37 NON-PETITION

37.1 The Issuer, the Bond Trustee and each Agent agree that they will not institute against, or join any other party in instituting against, the Guarantor, or any general partners of the Guarantor, any bankruptcy, reorganization, arrangement, insolvency or liquidation proceeding under any federal, provincial or foreign bankruptcy, insolvency or similar law, for one year and one day after all the Covered Bonds have been repaid in full. The foregoing provision will survive the termination of this Agreement by any party.

ARTICLE 38 GOVERNING LAW

38.1 **Governing Law**

This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein.

38.2 **Submission to Jurisdiction**

Each party to this Agreement hereby irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the Province of Ontario in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement.

ARTICLE 39 AMENDMENT AND RESTATEMENT

39.1 This Agreement amends and restates and supersedes the Original Agreement without prejudice to any actions taken under the Original Agreement or any rights, entitlements or obligations arising under the Original Agreement prior to the date hereof.

ARTICLE 40 COUNTERPARTS

40.1 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts (manually or by facsimile or pdf format), each of which when so executed will be deemed to be an original and all of which when taken together will constitute one and the same agreement.

ARTICLE 41 CONTRACTUAL RECOGNITION OF BAIL-IN POWERS IN THE EU AND THE UK

- 41.1 Notwithstanding and to the exclusion of any other term of this Agreement or any other agreements, arrangements, or understanding among (A) any two or morethe parties to this Agreement that are subject to UK Bail in Powers (each a "UK, each counterparty to a Resolution Party") or (B) a UK Resolution Party and any party to this Agreement that is not a UK Resolution Party (a "non-UK Resolution Party"), each party to this Agreement (including, for the avoidance of doubt, the Issuer) acknowledges and accepts that a UK Bail-in Resolution Liability arising under this Agreement may be subject to the exercise of UK Bail-in Powers by the Relevant Resolution Authority, and acknowledges, accepts, and agrees to be bound by:
 - (i) the effect of the exercise of UK-Bail-in Powers by the relevant Relevant Resolution Authority in relation to any UK Bail-in Resolution Liability of a UK any Resolution Party (the "Relevant UK Resolution Party") to the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK Resolution Party, as the case may be, under this Agreement, that (without limitation) may include and result in any of the following, or some combination thereof:
 - A. the reduction of all, or a portion, of the <u>UK Bail in Resolution</u> Liability or outstanding amounts due thereon;
 - B. the conversion of all, or a portion, of the UK Bail-in Resolution
 Liability into shares, other securities or other obligations of the Relevant UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK Resolution Party or the non-UK to or conferral on the other UK to or conferral on the

Resolution Party, as the case may be, it of such shares, securities or obligations;

- C. the cancellation of the **UK Bail-in**Resolution Liability; and/or
- D. the amendment or alteration of any interest, if applicable, thereon, the maturity or the dates on which any payments are due, including by suspending payment for a temporary period; and
- (b) (ii) the variation of the terms of this Agreement, as deemed necessary by the relevant UK resolution authority, to give effect to the exercise of UK Bail-in Powers by the relevant UK resolution authority.
- 41.2 For purposes of Section 41.1, the following terms shall have the following meanings:
 - "UK Bail-in Legislation" means Part 1 of the UK Banking Act 2009 and any other law or regulation applicable in the UK relating to the resolution of unsound or failing banks, investment firms or other financial institutions or their affiliates (otherwise than through liquidation, administration or other insolvency proceedings);

"Bail-in Legislation" means the EU Bail-in Legislation or, as the case may be, the UK Bail-in Legislation;

"UK Bail-in Powers" means (i) in relation to any EU Bail-in Legislation described in the EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule, any Write-down and Conversion Powers as defined in the EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule, in relation to the relevant EU Bail-in Legislation; and (ii) in relation to the UK Bail-in Legislation, any powers under thethat UK Bail-in Legislation to cancel, transfer or dilute shares issued by a person that is a bank or investment firm or other financial institution or affiliate of a bank, investment firm or affiliate of a bank or investment firm, to cancel, reduce, modify or change the form of a liability of such a person or any contract or instrument under which that liability arises, to convert all or part of that liability into shares, securities or obligations of that person or any other person, to provide that any such contract or instrument is to have effect as if a right had been exercised under it or to suspend any obligation in respect of that liability.;

<u>"EU Bail-in Legislation</u>" means in relation to a Member State of the EEA which has implemented, or which at any time implements, the BRRD, the relevant implementing law, regulation, rule or requirement as described in the EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule from time to time;

<u>"EU Bail-in Legislation Schedule"</u> means the document described as such, then in effect, and published by the Loan Market Association (or any successor person) from time to time at https://www.lma.eu.com/documents-guidelines/eu-bail-legislation-schedule;

"UK Bail-inResolution Liability" means a liability in respect of which the applicable UK Bail-in Powers may be exercised.

Powers in the applicable Bail-in Legislation may be exercised;

"Resolution Party" means any Arranger or Dealer subject to the applicable Bail-in Powers; and

"Relevant Resolution Authority" means the resolution authority with the ability to exercise any Bail-in Powers in relation to the relevant Resolution Party.

ARTICLE 42 ENTIRE AGREEMENT

- 42.1 This Agreement contains the whole agreement between the parties relating to the subject matter of this Agreement at the date of this Agreement to the exclusion of any terms implied by law which may be excluded by contract and supersedes any previous written or oral agreement between the parties in relation to the matters dealt with in this Agreement.
- <u>Each party acknowledges that it has not been induced to enter into this Agreement by any representation, warranty or undertaking not expressly incorporated into it.</u>
- 42.3 So far as is permitted by law and except in the case of fraud, each party agrees and acknowledges that its only right and remedy in relation to any representation, warranty or undertaking made or given in connection with this Agreement shall be for breach of the terms of this Agreement to the exclusion of all other rights and remedies (including those in tort or arising under statute).
- <u>42.4</u> <u>In Sections 42.1 to 42.3, "this Agreement" includes any fee letters and all documents entered into pursuant to this Agreement.</u>

[The remainder of this page left intentionally blank]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF the parties hereto have executed this Agreement on the day and year first before written.

partne	NERSHIP by its managing general r SCOTIABANK COVERED OF INC.		
By: _	Name: Darren Potter		
	Title: Vice President		
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, as Issuer			
By:			
	Name: Darren Potter Title: Managing Director, Term Funding and Capital Management		
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH, as Principal Paying Agent, a Registrar and a Transfer Agent			
By:			
	Name: Title:		
By:			
-	Name:		
	Title:		
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, NEW YORK AGENCY, as a Paying Agent, a Registrar, a Transfer Agent and the Exchange Agent			
By: _			
	Name: Title:		
	Title.		
COMPUTERSHARE TRUST			
COMPANY OF CANADA, as Bond			
Truste	e		
By:			
	Name: Marcela Cruz		
	Title: Corporate Trust Officer		

SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND

LIMITED

GUARANTOR

By:		
	Name:	
	Title:	

SCHEDULE 1 FORM OF CALCULATION AGENCY AGREEMENT

CALCULATION AGENCY AGREEMENT

[ullet]

CAD100,000,000,000 REGISTERED GLOBAL COVERED BOND PROGRAM of THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA

unconditionally and irrevocably guaranteed as to payments of interest and principal by

SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

CALCULATION AGENCY AGREEMENT

in respect of a

CAD100,000,000,000

REGISTERED GLOBAL COVERED BOND PROGRAM

THIS AGREEMENT is dated []

BETWEEN:

- (1) THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA (the "Issuer");
- (2) SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP by its managing general partner, SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GP INC. (acting in its capacity as guarantor, the "Guarantor");
- (3) **COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY OF CANADA** (acting in its capacity as bond trustee, the "**Bond Trustee**"); and
- [] of [] (the "Calculation Agent", which expression will include any successor calculation agent appointed under this Agreement).

IT IS AGREED:

1. APPOINTMENT OF THE CALCULATION AGENT

The Calculation Agent is appointed, and the Calculation Agent agrees to act, as Calculation Agent in respect of each Series of Covered Bonds described in the Schedule (the "Relevant Covered Bonds") for the purposes set out in Article 2 and on the terms of this Agreement. The agreement of the parties that this Agreement is to apply to each Series of Relevant Covered Bonds will be evidenced by the manuscript annotation and signature in counterpart of the Schedule.

2. DUTIES OF CALCULATION AGENT

The Calculation Agent will in relation to each series of Relevant Covered Bonds (each a "Series") perform all the functions and duties imposed on the Calculation Agent by the terms and conditions of the Relevant Covered Bonds (the "Terms and Conditions") including endorsing the Schedule appropriately in relation to each Series of Relevant Covered Bonds. In addition, the Calculation Agent agrees that it will provide a copy of all calculations made by it which affect the nominal amount outstanding of any Relevant Covered Bonds which are identified on the Schedule as being NGCBs to the Principal Paying Agent to the contact details set out on the signature page hereof.

3. EXPENSES

The arrangements in relation to expenses will be separately agreed in relation to each issue of Relevant Covered Bonds.

4. INDEMNITY

- 4.1 The Issuer will indemnify the Calculation Agent against any losses, liabilities, costs, claims, actions, demands or expenses (together, "Losses") paid or incurred in disputing or defending any Losses) which it may incur or which may be made against it as a result of or in connection with its appointment or the exercise of its powers and duties under this Agreement except for any Losses resulting from the breach by it of the terms of this Agreement or from its own willful default, negligence, bad faith or fraud hereunder or that of its officers, directors, employees or agents.
- 4.2 The Calculation Agent will indemnify the Issuer against any Losses which the Issuer may incur or which may be made against the Issuer as a result of the breach by the Calculation Agent of the terms of this Agreement or its willful default, negligence, bad faith or fraud or that of its officers, directors or employees or the breach by any of them of the terms of this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the Calculation Agent will not be liable to the Issuer, the Guarantor or any other party to this Agreement for any consequential loss (including but not limited to lost profits) whether or not foreseeable and however caused or arising.
- 4.3 Except as provided in Section 4.2 above, the Calculation Agent in acting hereunder will incur no liability in respect of any action taken, omitted or suffered to be taken in good faith in reliance upon:
- 1) the written advice of any lawyer or professional adviser;
- 2) any instruction, request or order from the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Bond Trustee; or
- 3) any relevant Covered Bond or Coupon, notice, direction, consent, certificate, affidavit, endorsement, assignment, statement, resolution, letter, facsimile transaction or other paper or document which it reasonably believes to be genuine and signed by the proper party or parties.

5. CONDITIONS OF APPOINTMENT

- 5.1 In acting under this Agreement and in connection with the Relevant Covered Bonds, the Calculation Agent will act solely as an agent of the Issuer, the Guarantor and, in the circumstances described in Section 5.2, the Bond Trustee and will not assume any obligations towards or relationship of agency or trust for or with any of the owners or holders of the Relevant Covered Bonds or the coupons (if any) appertaining to the Relevant Covered Bonds (the "Coupons").
- At any time after an Issuer Event of Default or Potential Issuer Event of Default will have occurred and is continuing or the Bond Trustee will have received any money from the Issuer which it proposes to pay under Article 11 (Application of Funds) of the Trust Deed to the relevant Covered Bondholders and/or Couponholders, the Bond Trustee may:
- 1) by notice in writing to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Calculation Agent require the Calculation Agent pursuant to this Agreement to act thereafter as Calculation Agent of the Bond Trustee in relation to payments of such funds to be made by or on behalf of the Bond

Trustee under the terms of these presents *mutatis mutandis* on the terms provided in this Agreement (save that the Bond Trustee's liability under any provisions of this Agreement for the indemnification, remuneration and payment of out-of-pocket expenses of the Calculation Agent will be limited to the amounts for the time being held by the Bond Trustee on the trusts of these presents relating to the Covered Bonds of the relevant Series and available for the purpose) and thereafter to hold all Covered Bonds and Coupons and all sums, documents and records held by it in respect of Covered Bonds and Coupons on behalf of the Bond Trustee; or

- 2) by notice in writing to the Issuer require it (but not the Guarantor) to make all subsequent payments in respect of the Covered Bonds and Coupons to or to the order of the Bond Trustee and not to the Principal Paying Agent and with effect from the issue of any such notice to the Issuer.
 - 5.3 At any time after a Guarantor Event of Default or Potential Guarantor Event of Default will have occurred and is continuing or the Bond Trustee will have received any money from the Guarantor which it proposes to pay under Article 11 (Application of Funds) of the Trust Deed to the relevant Covered Bondholders and/or Couponholders, the Bond Trustee may:
- by notice in writing to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Calculation Agent require the Calculation Agent pursuant to this Agreement to act thereafter as Calculation Agent on behalf of the Bond Trustee in relation to payments of such funds to be made by or on behalf of the Bond Trustee under the terms of the trust presents *mutatis mutandis* on the terms provided in this Agreement (save that the Bond Trustee's liability under any provisions thereof for the indemnification, remuneration and payment of out-of-pocket expenses of the Calculation Agent will be limited to the amounts for the time being held by the Bond Trustee on the trusts of the trust presents relating to the Covered Bonds of the relevant Series and available for such purpose) and thereafter to hold all Covered Bonds and Coupons and all sums, documents and records held by them in respect of Covered Bonds and Coupons on behalf of the Bond Trustee; or
- 4) by notice in writing to the Guarantor require it to make all subsequent payments in respect of the Covered Bonds and Coupons to or to the order of the Bond Trustee and not to the Calculation Agent and with effect from the issue of any such notice to the Guarantor.
 - 5.4 In relation to each issue of Relevant Covered Bonds, the Calculation Agent will be obliged to perform the duties and only the duties specifically stated in this Agreement and the Terms and Conditions and no implied duties or obligations will be read into this Agreement or the Terms and Conditions against the Calculation Agent, other than the duty to act honestly and in good faith and to exercise the diligence of a reasonably prudent expert in comparable circumstances.
 - 5.5 The Calculation Agent may consult with legal and other professional advisers and the opinion of the advisers will be full and complete protection in respect of any action taken, omitted or suffered under this Agreement in good faith and in accordance with the opinion of the advisers.
 - 5.6 The Calculation Agent will be protected and will incur no liability in respect of any action taken, omitted or suffered in reliance on any instruction from the

- Issuer, the Guarantor or the Bond Trustee or any document which it reasonably believes to be genuine and to have been delivered by the proper party or on written instructions from the Issuer, the Guarantor or the Bond Trustee.
- 5.7 The Calculation Agent and any of its officers, directors and employees may become the owner of, or acquire any interest in, any Covered Bonds or Coupons (if any) with the same rights that it or he would have had if the Calculation Agent were not appointed under this Agreement, and may engage or be interested in any financial or other transaction with the Issuer or the Guarantor and may act on, or as depositary, trustee or agent for, any committee or body of holders of Covered Bonds or Coupons or in connection with any other obligations of the Issuer or the Guarantor as freely as if the Calculation Agent were not appointed under this Agreement.

6. TERMINATION OF APPOINTMENT

- 6.1 The Issuer and the Guarantor may, with the prior written approval of the Bond Trustee, terminate the appointment of the Calculation Agent at any time by giving to the Calculation Agent at least 45 days' prior written notice to that effect, provided that, so long as any of the Relevant Covered Bonds is outstanding:
- 1) the notice will not expire less than 45 days before any date on which any calculation is due to be made in respect of any Relevant Covered Bonds; and
- 2) notice will be given in accordance with the Terms and Conditions to the holders of the Relevant Covered Bonds at least 30 days before any removal of the Calculation Agent.
 - 6.2 Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 6.1, if at any time:
- 1) the Calculation Agent becomes incapable of acting, or is adjudged bankrupt or insolvent, or files a voluntary petition in bankruptcy or makes an assignment for the benefit of its creditors or consents to the appointment of an administrator, liquidator or administrative or other receiver of all or any substantial part of its property, or admits in writing its inability to pay or meet its debts as they may mature or suspends payment of its debts, or if any order of any court is entered approving any petition filed by or against it under the provisions of any applicable bankruptcy or insolvency law or if a receiver of it or of all or a substantial part of its property is appointed or if any officer takes charge or control of the Calculation Agent or of its property or affairs for the purpose of rehabilitation, conservation or liquidation; or
- 2) the Calculation Agent fails duly to perform any function or duty imposed on it by the Terms and Conditions and this Agreement or is in breach of any of its representation and warranty under this Agreement

the Issuer, with the prior written approval of the Bond Trustee, may immediately without notice terminate the appointment of the Calculation Agent, in which event notice of the termination will be given to the holders of the Relevant Covered Bonds in accordance with the Terms and Conditions as soon as practicable.

- 6.3 The termination of the appointment of the Calculation Agent under Section 6.1 or 6.2 will not entitle the Calculation Agent to any amount by way of compensation but will be without prejudice to any amount then accrued due.
- 6.4 The Calculation Agent may resign its appointment under this Agreement at any time by giving to the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee at least 90 days' prior written notice to that effect. Following receipt of a notice of resignation from the Calculation Agent, the Issuer will promptly give notice of the resignation to the holders of the Relevant Covered Bonds in accordance with the Terms and Conditions.
- 6.5 Notwithstanding the provisions of Sections 6.1, 6.2 and 6.4, so long as any of the Relevant Covered Bonds is outstanding, the termination of the appointment of the Calculation Agent (whether by the Issuer, the Guarantor or by the resignation of the Calculation Agent) will not be effective unless upon the expiry of the relevant notice a successor Calculation Agent approved in writing by the Bond Trustee has been appointed. The Issuer and the Guarantor agree with the Calculation Agent that if, by the day falling 10 days before the expiry of any notice under Section 6.4, the Issuer and the Guarantor have not appointed a replacement Calculation Agent approved in writing by the Bond Trustee, the Calculation Agent will be entitled, on behalf of the Issuer and the Guarantor, to appoint as a successor Calculation Agent in its place a reputable financial institution of good standing which the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee will approve.
- 6.6 Upon its appointment becoming effective, a successor Calculation Agent will without further action, become vested with all the authority, rights, powers, duties and obligations of its predecessor with the same effect as if originally named as the Calculation Agent under this Agreement.
- 6.7 If the appointment of the Calculation Agent under this Agreement is terminated (whether by the Issuer and the Guarantor or by the resignation of the Calculation Agent), the Calculation Agent will on the date on which the termination takes effect deliver to the successor Calculation Agent any records concerning the Relevant Covered Bonds maintained by it (except those documents and records which it is obliged by law or regulation to retain or not to release), but will have no other duties or responsibilities under this Agreement.
- Any corporation into which the Calculation Agent may be merged or converted, or 6.8 any corporation with which the Calculation Agent may be consolidated, or any corporation resulting from any merger, conversion or consolidation to which the Calculation Agent will be a party, or any corporation to which the Calculation Agent will sell or otherwise transfer all or substantially all of its assets will, on the date when the merger, consolidation or transfer becomes effective and to the extent permitted by any applicable laws, become the successor Calculation Agent under this Agreement without the execution or filing of any paper or any further act on the part of any of the parties to this Agreement, unless otherwise required by the Issuer and the Guarantor, and after the said effective date all references in this Agreement to the Calculation Agent will be deemed to be references to such successor corporation. Written notice of any such merger, conversion, consolidation or transfer will immediately be given to the Issuer, the Guarantor, the Bond Trustee, the Principal Paying Agent and the Rating Agencies by the Calculation Agent.
- 6.9 Upon any termination or resignation of the Calculation Agent hereunder, the

Guarantor shall provide notice to Canada Mortgage and Housing Corporation ("CMHC") of such termination or resignation and of the Calculation Agent's replacement contemporaneously with the earlier of (i) notice of such termination or resignation and replacement to a rating agency, (ii) notice of such termination or resignation and replacement being provided to or otherwise made available to holders of Covered Bonds, and (iii) five (5) business days following such termination or resignation and replacement (unless the replacement Calculation Agent has yet to be identified at that time, in which case notice of the replacement Calculation Agent may be provided no later than ten (10) business days thereafter). Any such notice shall include (if known) the reasons for the termination or resignation of the Calculation Agent, and all information relating to the replacement Calculation Agent required by the CMHC Guide to be provided to CMHC in relation to the Calculation Agent and this Agreement.

7. **COMMUNICATIONS**

- 7.1 All communications will be by facsimile, e-mail or letter delivered by hand. Each communication will be made to the relevant party at the facsimile number or address and marked for the attention of the Person or department from time to time specified in writing by that party to the others for the purpose. The initial facsimile number and Person or department so specified by each party are set out in Schedule 2 of the Agency Agreement or, in the case of the Calculation Agent, on the signature page of this Agreement.
- 7.2 A communication (if by facsimile) when an acknowledgement of receipt is received or (if by letter) when delivered, in each case in the manner required by this Section. However, if a communication is received after business hours on any Business Day or on a day which is not a Business Day in the place of receipt it will be deemed to be received and become effective at the opening of business on the next Business Day in the place of receipt. Every communication will be irrevocable save in respect of any manifest error in it.

8. CHANGE OF BOND TRUSTEE

- 8.1 If there is any change in the identity of the Bond Trustee in accordance with the Trust Deed, the parties of this Agreement will execute such documents and take such action as the successor Bond Trustee and the outgoing Bond Trustee may reasonably require for the purpose of vesting in the successor Bond Trustee the rights of the outgoing Bond Trustee under this Agreement.
- 8.2 It is hereby acknowledged and agreed that by its execution of this Agreement the Bond Trustee will not assume or have any obligations or liabilities to any of the other parties hereto under this Agreement and that the Bond Trustee has agreed to become a party to this Agreement for the purpose only of taking the benefit of this Agreement and agreeing to amendments thereto. Any liberty or right which may be exercised or any determination which may be made under this Agreement by the Bond Trustee may be exercised or made in the Bond Trustee's absolute discretion without any obligation to give reasons therefor, and the Bond Trustee will not be responsible for any Liability occasioned by so acting but subject always to the provisions of Article 18 (Bond Trustee's Liability) of the Trust

Deed.

9. Representations, Warranties and Covenants

The Calculation Agent represents and warrants to, and covenants with, each of the Issuer, the Guarantor and the Bond Trustee at the date hereof, and for as long as it is a party to this Agreement, that:

- 9.1 it possesses the necessary experience, qualifications, facilities and other resources to perform its responsibilities in relation to its duties and obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
- 9.2 it is and will continue to be in regulatory good standing and in material compliance with and under all Laws applicable to its duties and obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
- 9.3 it is and will continue to be in material compliance with its internal policies and procedures (including risk management policies) relevant to its duties and obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party;
- 9.4 it will exercise reasonable skill and care in the performance of its obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party; and
- 9.5 it will comply with the CMHC Guide and all material legal and regulatory requirements applicable to the conduct of its business so that it can lawfully attend to the performance of its obligations hereunder and the other Transaction Documents to which it is a party.

10. DESCRIPTIVE HEADINGS AND COUNTERPARTS

- 10.1 The descriptive headings in this Agreement are for convenience of reference only and will not define or limit the provisions hereof.
- 10.2 This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts, and this has the same effect as if the signatures on the counterparts were on a single copy of this Agreement.

11. GOVERNING LAW

This Agreement shall be governed by, and construed in accordance with, the laws of the Province of Ontario and the federal laws of Canada applicable therein.

12. SUBMISSION TO JURISDICTION

Each party to this Agreement hereby irrevocably submits to the non-exclusive jurisdiction of the courts of the Province of Ontario in any action or proceeding arising out of or relating to this Agreement.

[NOTE: BRRD provisions may be needed to be included in this Calculation Agency Agreement if the Calculation Agent is an EU or UK financial institution]

THIS AGREEMENT has been entered into on the date stated at the beginning of this Agreement.

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, as Issuer	SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP by its managing general partner SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GP INC.			
By: Name: Title:	By: Name: Title:			
By: Name: Title:	By: Name: Title:			
THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA, LONDON BRANCH, as Principal Paying Agent, Calculation Agent, a Registrar and a Transfer Agent	COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY OF CANADA, as Bond Trustee and as Bond Trustee			
By: Name: Title:	By: Name: Title:			
By: Name: Title:	By: Name: Title:			
	[•], as Calculation Agent By: Name: Title:			

By:	
	Name:
	Title:

SCHEDULE TO THE CALCULATION AGENCY AGREEMENT

Series number	Issue Date	Maturity Date	Title Nominal Amount	and	NGCB [Yes/No]	Annotation by Calculation Agent/Issuer
------------------	------------	---------------	----------------------------	-----	------------------	--

TRADING DESK AND ADMINISTRATIVE INFORMATION

The Issuer

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA
44 King Street West

Toronto, Ontario

M5H 1H1

Facsimile: 416-945-4001

Attention: Managing Director, Term Funding and Capital Management

The Guarantor

SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP by its managing general partner, **SCOTIABANK** COVERED **BOND GP** INC. c/o The of Nova Scotia Bank 44 King Street West

Toronto, Ontario

M5H 1H1

Facsimile: 416-945-4001

Attention: Managing Director, Term Funding and Capital Management

The	Principal	Paying	Agent,	a	Registrar
and	a		Transfer		Agent
THE	BANK	OF	NOVA		SCOTIA,
LONDON					BRANCH

201 Bishopsgate, London EC2M 3NS

Facsimile: 02-7826-5707

Attention: Kevin Sharples

A **Paying** Registrar, **Exchange** Agent Agent, a the Agent and **Transfer SCOTIA** THE **BANK OF NOVA TRUST COMPANY YORK OF NEW** 23^{rd} Floor One Liberty Plaza,

New York, New York 10006

Facsimile: 212-225-5436 Attention: Vice President

The Bond Trustee COMPUTERSHARE TRUST COMPANY OF CANADA 100 University Avenue, 11th Floor

Toronto, Ontario M5J 2Y1

Attention: Manager, Corporate Trust

Facsimile: 416-981-9777

SCHEDULE 3 FORMS OF FINAL TERMS DOCUMENT

PART A FORM OF FINAL TERMS DOCUMENT FOR U.S. REGISTERED COVERED BONDS

- Attached -

PART B FORM OF FINAL TERMS DOCUMENT FOR COVERED BONDS OTHER THAN U.S. REGISTERED COVERED BONDS BUT LISTED ON A REGULATED MARKET IN EUROPE

-Attached-

PART C FORM OF PRICING SUPPLEMENT FOR COVERED BONDS OTHER THAN U.S. REGISTERED COVERED BONDS AND NOT LISTED ON A REGULATED MARKET IN EUROPE

- Attached -

FORM OF CERTIFICATE FOR EXCHANGE OR TRANSFER OF REGISTERED COVERED BONDS OR BENEFICIAL INTEREST IN REGISTERED COVERED BONDS

[Reserved]

[This certificate is not required for transfers of interests in a Registered Global Covered Bond to persons who wish to hold the transferred interest in the same Registered Global Covered Bond]

[2111	-1
То:	[] (as Registrar) [] (as Issuer)
	` /

[DATE]

THE BANK OF NOVA SCOTIA (the "Issuer")
[Title of Series of Covered Bonds] (the "Covered Bonds")
issued pursuant to a Registered Global Covered Bond Program (the "Program")
guaranteed as to payments of interest and principal by

SCOTIABANK COVERED BOND GUARANTOR LIMITED PARTNERSHIP

Reference is made to the terms and conditions of the Covered Bonds (the "Terms and Conditions") set out in Schedule 1 to the Amended and Restated Trust Deed dated as of September 12, 2013, as supplemented, amended and restated from time to time between the Issuer and the other parties named therein relating to the Program. Terms defined in the Terms and Conditions shall have the same meaning when used in this Certificate unless otherwise stated.

This Certificate relates to [insert Specified Currency and nominal amount of Covered Bonds] of Covered Bonds which are held in the form of [one or more Regulation S Definitive Covered Bonds] [beneficial interests in one or more Regulation S Covered Bonds (ISIN No. [specify]) represented by a Regulation S Global Covered Bond3 [Rule 144A Definitive Covered Bonds] [beneficial interests in one or more Rule 144A Covered Bonds (ISIN No. [specify]; CUSIP No. [specify]) represented by a Rule 144A Global Covered Bond3 in the name of [transferor] (the "Transferor"). The Transferor has requested an exchange or transfer of such [Regulation S Definitive Covered Bonds] [Rule 144A Definitive Covered Bonds] [beneficial interests in one or more Regulation S Covered Bonds] [beneficial interests in Regulation S Covered Bonds] [an interest in Regulation S Covered Bonds] [Rule 144A Definitive Covered Bonds] [an interest in Regulation S Covered Bonds] [an interest in Rule 144A Covered Bonds represented by a Rule 144A Global Covered Bond3].

In connection therewith, the Transferor certifies that such exchange or transfer has been effected in accordance with the transfer restrictions set forth in the Covered Bonds and in accordance with any applicable securities laws of the United States of America, any State of the United States of America or any other jurisdiction and any applicable rules and regulations of DTC, Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg or any other relevant clearing system from time to time and, accordingly, the Transferor certifies as follows (terms used in this paragraph that are defined in Rule 144A or in Regulation S are used herein as defined therein):

Either:

1. [the offer of the Covered Bonds was not made to a person in the United States;

- 2. either the transaction was executed in, on or through the facilities of a designated offshore securities market and neither the Transferor nor any person acting on the Transferor's behalf knows that the transaction was pre-arranged with a transferee in the United States or i) the transferee is outside the United States, or the Transferor and any person acting on its behalf reasonably believes that the transferee is outside the United States;
- 3. no directed selling efforts have been made in contravention of the requirement of Rule 903 or 904 of Regulation S, as applicable; and
- 4. the transaction is not part of a plan or scheme to evade the registration requirements of the Securities Act.]¹

Or:

[Such Covered Bonds are being transferred in accordance with Rule 144A to a transferee that the Transferor reasonably believes is purchasing the Covered Bonds for its own account or any account with respect to which the transferee and any such account is a "qualified institutional buyer" within the meaning of Rule 144A, in each case in a transaction meeting the requirements of Rule 144A and in accordance with any applicable securities laws of any state of the United States or any other jurisdiction.]²

[The Covered Bonds are being transferred in a transaction permitted by Rule 144 under the Securities Act.]³

The Transferor understands that this Certificate is required in connection with certain securities or other legislation in the United States and/or in connection with the Covered Bonds being eligible for clearance in one or more clearance systems. If administrative or legal proceedings are commenced or threatened in connection with which this notice is or might be relevant, the Transferor irrevocably authorises the entity to whom the Certificate is addressed to produce this Certificate or a copy hereof to any interested party in such proceedings.

This Certificate and the statements contained herein are made for the benefit of the addressee hereof and the benefit of the Dealers of the above Covered Bonds.

[Insert name of Transferor]
By:
Name: Title:
Dated:

Include as applicable.

Include as applicable. Relevant only if the proposed transfer or exchange is being made to a person holding in the form of or for a beneficial interest in one or more Regulation S Global Covered Bonds or Definitive Regulation S Covered Bonds.

Include as applicable. Relevant only if the proposed transfer or exchange is being made to a person holding in the form of or for a beneficial interest in one or more Rule 144A Global Covered Bonds or Rule 144A Definitive Covered Bonds.

REGISTER AND TRANSFER OF REGISTERED COVERED BONDS

- 1. The Issuer will at all times ensure that the Registrar maintains outside the United Kingdom the Register showing the amount of the Registered Covered Bonds from time to time outstanding and the dates of issue and all subsequent transfers and changes of ownership thereof and the names and addresses of the holders of the Registered Covered Bonds. The holders of the Registered Covered Bonds or any of them and any Person authorized by it or any of them may at all reasonable times during office hours inspect the Register and take copies of or extracts from it. The Register may be closed by the Issuer for such periods at such times (not exceeding in total 30 days in any one year) as it may think fit.
- 2. Each Registered Covered Bond will have an identifying serial number which will be entered on the Register.
- 3. The Registered Covered Bonds are transferable by execution of the form of transfer endorsed thereon under the hand of the transferor or, where the transferor is a corporation, under its common seal or under the hand of two of its officers duly authorized in writing.
- 4. The Registered Covered Bonds to be transferred must be delivered for registration to the specified office of the Registrar with the form of transfer endorsed thereon duly completed and executed and must be accompanied by such documents, evidence and information (including, but not limited to, Transfer Certificates where applicable) as may be required pursuant to the Terms and Conditions and such other evidence as the Issuer and/or the Registrar may reasonably require to prove the title of the transferor or his right to transfer the Registered Covered Bonds and, if the form of transfer is executed by some other Person on his behalf or in the case of the execution of a form of transfer on behalf of a corporation by its officers, the authority of that Person or those Persons to do so.
- 5. The executors or administrators of a deceased holder of Registered Covered Bonds (not being one of several joint holders) and in the case of the death of one or more of several joint holders the survivor or survivors of such joint holders will be the only Person or Persons recognized by the Issuer as having any title to such Registered Covered Bonds.
- 6. Any Person becoming entitled to Registered Covered Bonds in consequence of the death or bankruptcy of the holder of such Registered Covered Bonds may upon producing such evidence that he holds the position in respect of which he proposes to act under this paragraph or of his title as the Issuer will require be registered himself as the holder of such Registered Covered Bonds or, subject to the preceding paragraphs as to transfer, may transfer such Registered Covered Bonds. The Issuer will be at liberty to retain any amount payable upon the Registered Covered Bonds to which any Person is so entitled until such Person will be registered as aforesaid or will duly transfer the Registered Covered Bonds.

- 7. Unless otherwise requested by him, the holder of Registered Covered Bonds of any Series will be entitled to receive only one Registered Covered Bond in respect of his entire holding of such Series.
- 8. The joint holders of Registered Covered Bonds of any Series will be entitled to one Registered Covered Bond only in respect of their joint holding of such Series which will, except where they otherwise direct, be delivered to the joint holder whose name appears first in the Register in respect of such joint holding.
- 9. Where a holder of Registered Covered Bonds has transferred part only of his holding of any Series there will be delivered to him without charge a Registered Covered Bond in respect of the balance of such holding.
- 10. The Issuer will make no charge to the Covered Bondholders for the registration of any holding of Registered Covered Bonds or any transfer thereof or for the issue thereof or for the delivery thereof at the specified office of the Registrar or by post to the address specified by the holder. If any holder entitled to receive a Registered Covered Bond wishes to have the same delivered to him otherwise than at the specified office of the Registrar, such delivery will be made, upon his written request to the Registrar, at his risk and (except where sent by post to the address specified by the holder) at his expense.
- 11. The holder of a Registered Covered Bond may (to the fullest extent permitted by applicable laws) be treated at all times, by all Persons and for all purposes as the absolute owner of such Registered Covered Bond notwithstanding any notice any Person may have of the right, title, interest or claim of any other Person thereto. The Issuer will not be bound to see to the execution of any trust to which any Registered Covered Bond may be subject and no notice of any trust will be entered on the Register. The holder of a Registered Covered Bond will be recognized by the Issuer as entitled to his Registered Covered Bond free from any equity, set-off or counterclaim on the part of the Issuer against the original or any intermediate holder of such Registered Covered Bond.
- 12. A Registered Covered Bond may not be exchanged for a Bearer Covered Bond or *vice versa*.

ADDITIONAL DUTIES OF THE PRINCIPAL PAYING AGENT AND THE REGISTRAR

In relation to each Series of Covered Bonds that are NGCBs and each series of Registered Global Covered Bonds that are held under the New Safekeeping Structure, each of the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will comply with the following provisions:

- 1. The Principal Paying Agent or the Registrar, as the case may be, will inform each of Euroclear and Clearstream, Luxembourg (the **ICSDs**), through the common service provider appointed by the ICSDs to service the Covered Bonds (the **CSP**), of the initial issue outstanding amount (**IOA**) for each Tranche on or prior to the relevant Issue Date.
- 2. If any event occurs that requires a mark up or mark down of the records which an ICSD holds for its customers to reflect such customers' interest in the Covered Bonds, the Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will (to the extent known to it) promptly provide details of the amount of such mark up or mark down, together with a description of the event that requires it, to the ICSDs (through the CSP) to ensure that the IOA of the Covered Bonds (in the case of NGCBs) or the records of the ICSDs reflecting the IOA (in the case of Covered Bonds held under the NSS) remains at all times accurate.
- 3. The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will at least once every month perform a reconciliation process with the ICSDs (through the CSP) with respect to the IOA for the Covered Bonds and will promptly inform the ICSDs (through the CSP) of any discrepancies.
- 4. The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will promptly assist the ICSDs (through the CSP) in resolving any discrepancy identified in the IOA of the Covered Bonds (in the case of NGCBs) or in the records of the ICSDs reflecting the IOA (in the case of the Covered Bonds held under the NSS).
- 5. The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will promptly provide to the ICSDs (through the CSP) details of all amounts paid by it under the Covered Bonds (or, where the Covered Bonds provide for delivery of assets other than cash, of the assets so delivered).
- 6. The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will (to the extent known to it) promptly provide to the ICSDs (through the CSP) notice of any changes to the Covered Bonds that will affect the amount of, or date for, any payment due under the Covered Bonds.
- 7. The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will (to the extent known to it) promptly provide to the ICSDs (through the CSP) copies of all information that is given to the holders of the Covered Bonds.
- 8. The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will promptly pass on to the Issuer all communications it receives from the ICSDs directly or through the CSP relating to the Covered Bonds.
- 9. The Principal Paying Agent and the Registrar will (to the extent known to it) promptly notify the ICSDs (through the CSP) of any failure by the Issuer to make any payment or delivery due under the Covered Bonds when due.